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CHAPTER I 
INTRODUCTION

The starting point of this thesis was a desire on my part 
to compare and contrast different research methodologies and 
approaches. I decided upon a specific research topic, namely, 
the quality of life of people with schizophrenia among Cuban 
men and women. My decision came about as a result of my 
involvement in reviewing an article atout women and mental 
illness and an invitation to participate in an international 
study to measure the quality of life of people with 
schizophrenia living in four countries: two developing
countries and two developed countries.

The original group of researchers in this study had 
commenced their research. They had designed a quantitative 
approach, using a structured questionnaire amd applied it to 
a statistical sample size of the two developed countries 
chosen. The purpose of my int^ration into this team was to 
apply the questionnaire to a representative sample size of the 
two Spani^ speaking developing countries, provide any 
suggestions to the design of the questionnaire, and/or st^s 
to follow in the sttniy. Being a psytoologist and doing an N.A. 
in International Development Studies, I felt that this was 
very interesting research with which to be involved.



2
My attention was captured by the methodology selected for 

this study. I identifiai this study as grounded in the 
positivist social science research approach. The positivistic 
approach's use of deductive, objective, and quemtifiable 
methods reflects underlying assumptions about the process of 
knowledge creation and its use. %is approach assumes that the 
researcher is able to detach herself/himself from the people 
and systems being studiW, in order to prevent contamination 
and to avoid biasing the results. There is an assumption in 
this approach that universal laws exist which govern the 
nature of social relations, and that these can be deduced from 
theory and tested through empirical and quantifiable research.

Many social science researchers have questioned the 
assumption behind this approach and are calling for an 
alternative research methodology which accepts the degree of 
subjectivity inherent in all forms of knowledge and imjuiry 
systems (Maguire, 1987, p.17}. I believe that choosing a 
method for a specific tt^ic is a political process as well as 
a scientific one, because deciding the way a research study 
will be done and what will be studio, forces the researcher 
to make different choices. Among the choices the researcher 
has to make are: who is im{x>rtant to study and what is the 
best method to process and use in order to gather the data.

Participation in this research project 1^ me to
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appreciate the need for critical analysis of the conteKt in 
which this research was to be conducted, the people for whom 
the research was going to speak, emd the underlying 
assumptions of the research.

It has been well dtxzumented in the social sciences that 
a major problem in most of the research that has been done to 
date is the omission of women from the data. Many researchers 
make the assun^tion that men and women are the same, and that 
they experience things the same way {Harding, 1987). 
Therefore, although women are not subjects in the research, 
the outcomes are generalized to both sen and women. Since this 
study planned to have both men and woman as subjects of study, 
women would not be excluded from the data and the results 
would not misrepresent or marginalize women.

However, in my analysis of the survey questionnaires to 
be used, I found that the questions were not gender specific. 
Women and men were treated as one group. Issues surrouMing 
women's expression were not addressed, and domestic labour was 
not recognized as work. I asked itself the following 
questions: Bow could this study provide a cross-national 
descriptive profile of the mental health status of women who 
are being treated for schizophrenia in outpatient mental 
health services if there are not specific questions addressing 
the participation of women in the process of economic
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development from the perspective of the gender division of 
labour? How could this research offer an understanding of 
women's disadvantaged position compared with men's position in 
the productive and reproductive work, if the questionnaire did 
not address these issues?

Another point that was relevant to my analysis of this 
questionnaire was the assumption that a translated 
quantitative scale designed to extract objective and 
subjective quality of life indicators from developed countries 
would be relevant and would get the same results when applying 
it to developing countries. By using this questionnaire it was 
assumed that we can compare family relations, finances, 
leisure activities, living situations, personal safety, and 
work - and that the results would mean the same for different 
cultures.

My analysis of the design of this proposed study 
suggested a thesis topic. The overall purpose of my study is 
to cosqjare amd contrast two different methodological 
approaches. It focuses on the effectiveness (the 
strengths/weaknesses) of these approa<Aes in gathering and 
analyzing data on the quality of life of people with 
schizophrenia. I offert a comparison of the use of a 
positivist social science research approach and a qualitative 
(gamier) social science researxA approach drawing on the same



population.

A study of this nature permits discussion and analysis of 
the use of different methodologies. The acWition of 
qualitative data reveals the life experiences of the 
participants by identifying the different realities that women 
and sen face. The essential goal of using qualitative research 
is to document and interpret as comprehensively as possible 
the quality of life of s»n and womer. suffering schizophrenia 
in Cuba from the participants' frame of reference.

In contrast, the use of a positivistic research approach 
focuses upon the empirical and objective analysis of discrete 
and pre-selected variables that have been derived a priori 
from theoretical statements. Its goal is to determine causal 
and measurable relationships among the variables under study.

In conducting the study on which this thesis is based, 
therefore, I made the changes necessary to the original study 
in the area of quality of life from a social gender analysis. 
I then conducted this study in one site (Cuba), and finally I 
compared the different approaches in research design, data 
gathering, and analysis of the data.
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Satfeiog

The setting of my study for this thesis is Cuba, since it 
was one of the developing countries chosen in the 
International study. In addition, it is not usual to have the 
opportunity to do research in Cuba. Cuba has established 
records in terms of access and equity of health and mental 
health services to its population. The Cuban principle of 
universal access to health care is a political and 
philosophical principle that does not promote a class-l^sed 
system. Health is seen as a human right to be provided to its 
whole population.

Cuba holds a distinctive position in the world health 
care forum. It is a country that has a unique history, not 
only since it is the only socialist country in the Americas, 
but also because it has a universal health system through 
which very successful health polices have been it^lemented. 
The health system is credited with the rapid degree of 
improvsMnt In the œuntry's sanitary conditions and health 
indicators in the post-revolutionary j^riod. (Eckstein, 1994)

After the trium^ of the revolution in 1959, the new 
government consolidated its state poimr through a broad-t»s^ 
support frMB mass organisations (Elling, 1994). The government 
had profound social structural changes with implications for 
all sectors of the society, incliuliî  mmdiciiw. Aooozding to
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Guttmacher and Danielson (1977), and Gilpin and Rodriguez 
(1978) . the medical system in Cuba after the revolution needed 
total reconstruction. Cuban physicians found themselves in a 
radically different society and one of the first priorities of 
the revolutionary government was to reorganize the public 
health system to overcome previous inequalities. By 1961 the 
government began to establish facilities that provided public 
financed, high quality, and, in most cases, free services.

A consolidation of state power allowed a aeries of 
reforms and structural modifications. Initially, the 
government gave priority to recruitment into medicine. As a 
result a policy for open enrolment in medical schools was 
implemented for the working class and peasant families. Blacks 
and women also entered the study and practice of medicine. 
Government policies rectified geographical maldistribution of 
medical services and in exchange for free education, 
physicians served a compulsory two-year period of practice in 
rural areas. The mental health services were included in this 
transformation.

The history of the treatment of the psychiatric 
peculation in Cuba parallels the history of the Havana 
Psychiatric Hospital, this hospital was known as "El Hospital 
de Dementes de Cuba (Mazorra)" (Cuban Hospital for the 
Demented). It was creatW in 185? to give asylum to elderly
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blacX slaves, who, because they were old and not productive, 
were abandoned by thair masters. After slavery was abolished, 
psychiatric patients living on the streets were located in 
this institution, thus changing this institution from a slave 
asylum to a hospital for the mentally ill. In 1864, in spite 
of protest from the personnel of the hospital, the homeless 
were also sent to this hospital. The mentally ill did not have 
proper medical assistance, food, or clothing. It was only a 
dungeon ^  keep unwanted human beings (Ordaz, 1992).

In the pre-revolutionary time the dungeons were replaced 
by the so called "kennels" in which malnutrition, masses of 
naked people, lack of hygiene, epidemics, tuberculosis, high 
mortality rate, and also cells and chains instead of beds and 
wards were commonly seen.

After the triusg>h of the revolution in 1959 a new 
director was appointed am) immediately three major changes 
were implemented. First, the "kennels" were desœlish^, new 
comfortable facilities were constructed, and other facilities 
were renovated. Secondly, clothes, food, and shoes were given 
to the patients. %lrdly, qualified medical attention was 
offerw) to treat the ill. It was found that about ninety per 
cent of the patients were chronic and of these, 68% had 
schizophrenia (Ordaz, 1992, p.12).
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In 1962, the hospital had a service of occupational 
therapy and rehabilitation with comfortable facilities such as 
workshops and a gymnasium, %diere the patients performed 
different activities under the orientation of occupational 
therapists, and a coherent multidisciplinary team, among them 
physicians, psychologists, and social workers.

From 1974 to the present these health services have 
provided adequate health care for the psychiatric patients. 
Some of the services are medical/psychiatric inpatient and 
outpatient services, rehabilitation and case management 
progran®, emergency services, and general health services 
(Ordaz, 1992, p.18).

One of the goals in the Cuban psychiatric services is the 
reintegration of the mentally ill into society through their 
rehabilitation program. As part of this program the "Centres 
de Rehabi 1 itaci6n Prot^idos con Albergues" (Half-Hay Houses) 
were created. These are residential facilities where the 
patients live under tlw supervision of a multidisciplinary 
team. The shelters are 1 (Mated close to the workplace where 
the imtients receive a salary, work in the community, and 
during their free time have the freedom of going any place 
they want (Ordaz, and collaborators. Third Biition).

After the patients have suctæssfully accomplished this
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phase of the rehabilitation program, they advance to the 
outpatient department. They are ready to go back to living 
with their families and to wrking in the community. Each of 
these phases contributes to the goal of enhancing the 
patients' quality of life by ensuring that they count upon the 
support of family, friends, and health services {Ordaz, 1992, 
p.33).

A large portion of these people carry a diagnosis of 
schizophrenia. This illness is one of the most challenging 
among the psychiatric disorders due to its early onset (late 
teens or early twenties), its tremuidous impact on the level 
of functioning in those affected {Maneros, 1993), its chronic 
progression, and its direct and indirect loss to society 
(Baiser, 1990).

Persons with schizophrenia have a profile of: (l) a high 
rate of institutionalization (90 days or more per year) due to 
suicide attempts and the distress of increased symptomatology, 
such as psychoticism; (2) high rates of physical illness; and 
(3) weak social and personal self-help skills that interfere 
with their adjustment to the community, such as assertiveness 
skills or grocery shopping skills. Within all of these 
dimensions, the persons' i^rceived and observed quality of 
life emerges as a collective concern for both psychiatric 
health-providers and patients.
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The North American deinstitutionalization movement in the 

last four decades has been widely criticized for the 
deficiencies in patient carê  a process which raised a number 
of questions about the quality of life of the mentally ill who 
were placed in the community. According to Bachrach (1976), 
the majority of these mentally ill persons were schizophrenic. 
In connection with this movement, the concept of quality of 
life has created new approaches to dealing with the needs of 
mentally disordered people and providing them with services.

Quality of Life

This concept, quality of life, has introduced a new set 
of concerns aJ»ut the daily life of psychiatric patients, 
their life experiences in the community and their perceptions 
of those experiences (Mercier, 1994). Quality of life has 
altered the perception of the type of care that should be 
offered to these people, as well as the objectives of that 
care. This issue has causW two changes: first, a shift in 
focus from the pathology to the comiitions in terms of 
material, physical, social and e^tional wellbeing; and 
second, from the objective assessment of services and care 
needs to the patients' subjective perceptions of their needs. 
Ihe quality of life concept offers a viewpoint that takes into 
account the patients' lives as a %Aole rather than 
concentrating only on their symptoms.
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This has led to a number of studies %fhich measured the 

quality of life concept as an important variable for 
evaluating community support services geared toward the 
chronic mentally ill (Bachrach a W  Lamb, 1982; Baker and 
Intagliata, 1982; Lehman, 1986; Schulberg and Broaet, 1981; 
Tan tarn, 1988). These quality of life studies not only examined 
life conditions and life satisfaction, but also provided an 
oppoirtunity to evaluate the resources available.

These studies examined the quality of life of chronic 
mentally ill people using standardized questionnaires which do 
not include gender specific questions; therefore they did not 
recognize that wsmen and men face different realities when it 
comes to the social and psychological experience of mental 
illness, particularly schizophrenia.

Little has been examined in the way of mental health
outcomes fox women with severe and persistent mental illness 
(Blumenthal, 1995). Instead, much of the professional
literature assesses mental health care for schizophrenic 
populations without regard for gender or ethnic differences 
(Bachrach, 1988). The main importance of conducting this kind 
of study is the need to recognize that women ami men face 
different realities when it comes to the social and
psychological experiei^e of mental illness, particularly 
schizophrenia. This stmly seeks to examine the men's and
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women'» perceptions of their quality of life so health-care 
providers can better design and i^lement psychiatric services 
that are more "patient-friendly" and that match the 
individuals' need.

Chapter II discusses the quantitative and qualitative 
approaches to the process of data collection for the study. 
Ihis chapter presents the inclusion criteria of participants 
of the study, and then explains the modified version of the 
Quality of Life Interview (QOL) by Lehman and the creation of 
the semi-structured interview guide as a qiuilitative 
instrument. There then follows a discussion as to how the data 
tœre collected using the two methodological approaches, as 
well as reflections about using quantitative and qualitative 
methods to collect the data.

Chapter III describes the dynamics of the process of 
analyzing data using quantitative and qualitative methods. 
Chapter IV compares and contrasts the demographic informât i«i 
of the Ken and women in the study usiî F the quantitative and 
qualitative approaches.

Chapter V presents findings on the quality of life of the 
sen and the «famen participants using both qualitative and 
quantitative approaches of analysis. Differences and 
similariti» of the approa^ies are presented.
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In Chapter VI the conclusions of this stikly are 

presented. Ceiments are made regarding what has been learned 
about gathering data, and suggestion are made to improve this 
process. The approaches used to analyse the data are 
criticised, and personal contritnitions to the methodologies 
and literature of Quality of Life is presented.
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CHAPTER II

Quantitative and Qualitative Approaches to 
the Process of Data Collection

I believe that there is a degree of subjectivity inherent 
in all forms of knovl^ge and inquiry systesa. Among the 
choices the researcher has to make are: %Ao is isgnartant to 
study and what is the best method to use to gather the data. 
This chapter describes the two methodological approaches used 
in gathering data, and focuses on the effectiveness of these 
approaches in collectii^ the data. It includes the methods 
used in the quantitative and qualitative approaches. In this 
chapter I mitline the criteria for ̂ urticipants' inclusion in 
the study, and I describe the structured and semi-structured 
questionnaire. Also I explain the procedure of gathering the 
data and my personal reflection on the process of interviewing 
men and women suffering from schiz^urenia, using the 
quantitative and qualitative approaches of data collection.

SHbjgQta.

The sample consisted of fmir men aiui six women who were 
involved with outpatient ;mychji trie services in the principal 
Psychiatric Hospital in Havana, Cuba. Thmy were interviewed in 
October, 1994. The subjects satisfiW the following four 
inclusion criteria: 1. they were between the ages of 18 - 55;
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2. they had a diagnosis of schizophrenia according to the 
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual, Third Mition-Revised (DMS- 
III-R) (American Psychiatric Association, 1987); 3. they were 
receiving medication for their illness; and 4. they had k«en 
outpatients for at least six months.

Description of Data Collection

Data were collected through interviews using a structured 
survey and a semi-structured interview guide with the 
subjects. These interviews consisted of three ctm^nents: 1) 
demographic information; 2) a structured survey (standardized 
instrument Lehman's QOL) to measure quality of life; and 3) my 
semi-structured interview guide. The first quality of life 
section of the interview was conducted using the standardized 
QOL scale (quantitative) and the second quality of life 
section was conducted with the seal-structured guide 
(qualitative).

Bhlgg

The interview process started with a statement about 
ethics. Before beginning the questionnaire, 1 explained to the 
subjects the purpose of the study, the characteristics of the 
questions, and the time it vas going to take. I assured each 
subject that her/his participation was voluntary and
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everything ehe/be said would be kept confidential, that she/he 
could withdraw froa the interview at any time. I asked her/him 
to sign a consent form giving permission to be interviewed. A 
separate section of the consent form was attached for 
permission to review her/his medical record. I assignai an 
identity code to each of the subjasts. Informed consent was 
obtained frœ» all subjects and the interviews were conducted 
in the native lar^uage (Spanish).

Structured Questionnaire

The data wllection for the quantitative approach was 
done using a structured questionnaire (Aich ii^icated exactly 
what information was to be gathered and exactly how it was to 
be gathered. The structured questionnaire consisted of a set 
of items which included d^tographic information and quality of 
life in which the questions and the response categories were 
highly structured and pre*determii»d. All of the subjects were 
asked to respond to exactly the saiM questions, in eaactly the 
same order, and had the same set of options for their 
resp^ses. The questionnaire gave each subject a number of 
alternative answers from which she/he had to cho^e, ajul the 
subjects had to select the one answer that TOst closely 
equalled their response* (See ̂ pendix A and B for the English 
version of the structured questionnaire.)
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The first items on the questionnaire were demographics, 

since this was the order that the original group of 
researchers had decided upon. The demographic Information 
consisted of multiple choice questions with the following ten 
sections; 1. gender; 2, date of birth; 3. ethnic group; 4. 
education; 5. marital status; 6. social relations; 7. living 
situation; 8. religion; 9. work; and 10. income.

In the Quality of Life Scale (QOL) by L^man (1988), the 
response categories used a seven-point LiXert scale with 
scores raiding from *1- Very Unsatisfied to 7« Very 
Satisfied." Lehman's scale is a 70-item highly structured, 
self-report interview schedule used to quantify the experience 
of general well-being as related to the subjective 
satisfaction with personal, social, a W  life conditions. The 
QOL has been shmm to have grad validity, particularly on 
social relations. Test-retest reliability raided from .29 to 
.98 (Lehman, 1988).

For the purpose of this study, only 30 items measuring 
social relations, leisure, finance, health, living situation 
a W  general life satisfaction, were included. The original 
grcmp of researchers translated the survey questionnaire from 
English to Spanish and then translated it back to English to 
enhance content validity and reliability. The QOL items took 
approximately IS minutes to complete. It is imq^rtant to
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mention that the questionnaire using the quantitative approach 
vas carried out immediately prior to the qualitative 
questionnaire.

Semi-Structured Questionnaire

A semi-structured questionnaire was designed to gather 
qualitative data. This alternative approach was chosen because 
I wanted to use a method which would allow me to ufwover and 
understand the subjective perception of the quality of live of 
people with schizophrenia, and allow the participant to speak 
for her/himself. This was in contrast to the quantitative 
approach where the design is develt^ed to limit data 
collection areas and elicit responses to fit predetermined 
categories. For example, in question number 5 of the 
demographic section in the quantitative questionnaire the 
subject is ask«i to choose her/his marital status from 5 
possible answers; 1= married, 2" widowed, 3= divorced, 4= 
separated, 5* never married, aix3 6» no answer. 1 found that 
this question does not give the subject the opportunity to say 
that he/she is not married Init lives with a partner. %ere is 
also an underlining assumption of heterosexuality of the 
subject by not o f f e r a  response relating to homosexual 
relations, it could be that the developers of this question 
made an error, or tJuit they were only interested Is  certain 
kimüi of relatimiships. I believed that by leaving the answer
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Open to the participants I would get different ai^ richer 
responses than would be the case with only the set of options 
provided.

The more qualitative part of the interview schedule 
consisted of a series of questions to be used as a general 
interview guide (see Appe** Ux C). This alternative approach 
contrasted with the rather rigid basis of collecting data 
using the positivistic approach. In designing these semi
structured qpiestions, I review^ itea-by-ltem the demographic 
information and the six domains of the Quality of Life Scale 
that the positivist approach planned to use.

After reviewing the structured questionnaire I develop^ 
a series of o^n-ended questions to be used as a general guide 
for the interview to enable the participants to resend freely 
to what is important to thmm. The purpose of the semi- 
structured guide was to facilitate continuous interaction with 
the participants by not limiting the flow of ideas from the 
respondents, but rather encouraging the participants to share 
their ideas about the different aspects of their lives. More 
imgmrtantly, the intent of the guide was to make the 
participants think about, and question, underlying assumptions 
or actively consider alternatives related to their lives. For 
me it was important to 1st the participants in this study 
respoiui in their own words so that I could hear their
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concerns. I also added specific questions that addressed the 
participation of women in the process of economic development 
from the perspective of the division of labour by gender 
(Beneria, 1982).

I invited the participants to talk about their lives as 
if they frare telling me their story. I asked questions to help 
them to articulate their lives from their own perspective in 
their own setting. Generally speaking, the questions were 
divided into four sections. The first involved their
education; the second, their religion; the third, their 
household; and the fourth, their work, both paid and unpaid.

I tried to find out how their past related to their 
present by asking questions about their education. For
example, I asked them to tell me about their time at school;
to give wm the date when they finished school; whether they
have ever taken any other classes, training, crafts: when, 
where, for h w  long, and if they wanted any more formal 
education and why. I wanted to hear about their social 
relations at school and ask«i the# to tell me if they had 
friends there ami bow were the teachers. There were a series 
of questions asking abcnit good and bad times at school, and 
about anythii^ that they wanted to do and were not allowed to 
do.
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I wanted to Know the significance of religion in the 

participants' lives since other researchers (e.g. Brydon and 
Chant, 1989} found that religious customs play a great part in 
the daily practice of women's lives and that it also 
influences women's status. For example, I asked them to tell 
me if they had a religion, what was the meaning of that 
religion for them, and with what frequency they went to 
church. Since church is a physical place where people who 
share the sa^ beliefs get together, I wanted to know about 
their social relations. Therefore, I asked them to tell me if 
their families shared the same religion and «fent with them to 
services, and if they had friends there, what they did there.

I focused on gender questions in the household as the 
household represents the primary site for the structuring of 
gender relations and the specific experiences of men and women 
(Harris, 1982}. I assuamd that the narrative of ”what he/she 
did today" is experienced in time, and I asked questions to 
help him/her to set the timt and emit ext of events. For
example, I wanted to l^rn if he/she: had ever lived with
soBMtbody whwa he/she carW about; had ever been married; had 
evetr been engaged; or had ever had a boy/girl friend. I was
also interested in the current quality of relationships with
family members and I asked thmm to tell me: if he/she was 
satisfied with his/her present relationships and what kind of 
relationships he/she would have liked to have. To understand
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the living situation and its social context I also asked where 
he/she lived, who lived at his/her household, what they did, 
their ages, how was his/her relationship with the people 
he/she lived with, the kinds of disagreements that were common 
at his/her house, and how he/she resolved them.

I wanted to have very specific information about their 
work outside the house so that I could understand their actual 
experiences as men and w<men in productive wrk. I wanted to 
relate _he past to the present and I asked them to tell me if 
he/she had ever worked outside his/her home, where he/she 
worked, and what was his/her responsibility. Also I vantsû to 
know the characteristics of the sexual division of labour at 
the present time, and asked them to tell me where he/she 
worked, what he/she did, how many hours a day per week he/she 
spent at work, what was his/her responsibility, how long 
he/she had been working there, and if he/^ie got a salary for 
his/her work. I wanted to know about their satisfaction with 
working outside their htmes and asked them to tell me how 
he/she felt with the work he/she performed, what was his/her 
main motivation for working, how long he/she planned to work 
there, what he/she liked the best about his/her job, and if 
there was any kind of job he/she imuld rather do if he/she had 
the chance. Also 1 wanted to know if he/she received any money 
from other sources, and if he/she had control over his/her own 
money.
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I recognize the contribution to society made by women 

inside the family so I include) questions to obtain 
Information eübout reproductive work. I asked the particl^nts 
to tell me about his/her everyday life. I facilitated this 
component by asking questions about idiat he/she did as soon as 
he/she got up from bed. I wanted to find out how work was 
carried out dozæstically and I asked them to tell me who 
prepared the meals, shopped, cooked, served and cleaned up 
afterwards, as well as vho wash») and ironed the clothes. Also 
I asked who took care of the health of the family and who 
stayed at h«&e to look after the sick, if this was necessary.

Comparison

The purpose of using a qualitative approach to collect 
the data is to obtain detailed information about the 
participants' lives and let the participants speak for 
themselves. Such detailed information is necessary to be able 
to describe their quality of life from their point of view. By 
contrast, the goal of the quantitative approach is to gather 
data to answer a specific research question and/or prove or 
disprove hypotheses by using questions that are designed to 
yield variables predetermined by the researcher.

The semi-structuré interview guide (qualitative
approach) sees the respondents as individuals who provide the
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researcher with Information relevant to the study, whereas the 
structured questionnaire (quantitative approach} sees the 
respondents as persons used by the researcher to test a 
particular hypothesis. The semi-structured guide facilitates 
continuous interaction with the participants, by not limiting 
the flow of ideas from the respondents. Moreover, the 
questions encourage the participants to share their ideas, 
whereas the structured questionnaire has specific questions 
that need to be asked in exactly the same order, aix3 with 
exactly the same set of options for the responses. For 
example, the structured questionnaire specified 30 items to be 
answered by the subjects whereas the semi-structured interview 
was a guide where questions could be added, or removed, or 
changed to help them explain their lives from their own 
perspectives in their own setting.

Ihe intent of the guide is to make the participants think 
about and question underlying assumptions or actively consider 
alternatives related to their libras. By contrast the 
structured questionnaire offers set alternative responses fr^ 
which the subjects are asked to Indicate their degree of 
satisfaction or dissatisfaction with each question. For 
example, the structured questionnaire asks the subjects to 
choose their response from the ai^wer options (l« very 
unsatisfied, 2« unsatisfied, 3» sometdiat unsatisfied, 4» 
indifferent, 5= somewhat satisfied, 6» satisfied, and 7* very
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satisfied) to the question of how satisfied they feel about 
their housing situation, in contrast, the semi-structured 
interview guide invites the participants to talk akiut their 
housing situation as if they are telling their own story, and 
questions are asked to help them to articulate their lives 
from their own perspective and setting.

Gathering the Data

The original team of researchers trained me to administer 
the quantitative questionnaire and to record the data. My 
interview performance was qualitatively evaluatcNi by tiie 
original team of researchers. This techniopie is consistent 
with the learned tachniques of asking questions and recording 
responses.

From books on qualitative research I learnai how to use 
the semi-structured interview guide for questioning 
participants and transcribing data before I went to the site. 
For example, before I went to Cuba to collect my data I 
decided to follow the suggestions given by Sandra Kirby and 
Kate McKenna in a book callai Methods from the Margins. In 
their bock these authors outline very clear Sw«ps for 
gathering data Vhile protecting the identity of the 
participants. They suggest that reaearcdiers give identity 
codes to participants so I assigned numbers to the
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participants in the order in which I did the interviews ie. 
number I, II, III... Then I added the participants' initials 
ie. vifô could stand for Vicente lUnuel Odaes. The result was 
the following identity code XVXS. Also I asked the 
piurticipants to let me tape the sea i -structured part of the 
interview. I made notes highlighting important areas of 
content during the interview. Immediately after the interviews 
I taped my reflections of the interviews.

I met with the director of the Havana Psychiatric 
Hôpital in Cuiui, Dr. Bemabe Ordaz, with Dr. Reynaldo Gdmez 
and Dr. Karla Elena Gdmez to explain the purpose of my study 
and asked them for their consent to apply the semi-structured 
guide to ten of the original research participants. They 
agr^d.

As I gmntioned alx9ve, the semi-structured interview guide 
was applied immediately after the quantitative gu^tionnaire.
I explain*! to the participants that I was looking for more 
detailed answers than in the first part of the interview, aiui 
I gave them the option of stopping or ctmtinuing with the rest 
of the interview. For example, I said "Tell me how vms the 
tÜM you spent at s<Aool? Did you have friends ttere?" or "?ou 
said that your marital status is single; could you tell me if 
have you e^mr had a boy/girl friend? Have you ever livW with 
somebody you cared about? Have you ever been engaged? "
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Althouÿi I had davlsad a series of questions to be used 

as a guide, the questions vere modified slightly from 
interview to interview. This was done for two reasons; l) 
questions came up spontaneously as I was interviewing, as a 
result of comments the participants made; and 2) I adjvtstcNi 
the flow of the questions depending on the path the interview 
took. Application of the overall interviews took bw three 
days. However, I staywl in Cuba for about a week, where I had 
the opportunity of seeing the participants in the hospital 
performing their daily paid job and in social gatherings in 
the work place. Also I received an invitation to visit the 
homes of two of the participants to complete their interviews.

I was quite surprised how easy and smooth it was for me 
to collect the data for the sti^. Of course the participant 
showed natural hesitation about being interviewed about their 
quality of life, but at the same time they were very 
cooperative and answered my questions. Some of them mentioned 
that they did not miiul telling mm anything because I was from 
Mexico "a country whiA has been a friend of Cuba* for a very 
long time.

Itost of the participants %rere able to do the interview 
without any interruptions. Hmfever, some of tiisa needW to 
have a break to drink smse water or to smoke, or just to walk 
around the room where I was doing the interview.
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When I vas conducting the quantitative portion of the 

questionnaire, it appeared to læ that some of the participants 
seemed a little bit confused with the language used. When they 
were asked to respond, several times they just looked at me 
without saying anything ai^ when I asked the same question 
twice, they gave me different answers. Some of them took more 
time to answer than others; scn&e askwl me to repeat the 
instructions, or explain the questions in a different way. I 
am not sure if they really understood the options for 
answering. This did not happen when I applied the ojran ended 
(questionnaire, maybe because specific answers were not 
suggested, or they felt free to answer what they wanted, 
without having to use words already determine for them.

I was surprised that the participants' answers to the 
open-ended section were quite coherent. At the same time it 
was not difficult to see when som* of them were saying things 
that were out of context as to %diat I had asked, or to notice 
when they lost the idea they «ranted to express. When this 
happenW, most of them were aware of what they were doing and 
stoppi^ in the middle of a phrase. I just let them say «diat 
they wantW and then I asked the questltm again in a different 
way.

Beir^ Spanish-^eaklng myself it was an asset to be able 
to communicate with them in their mother twigue during the
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interview, because I did not need to find out the words I 
wanted to say and the words just came naturally, making our 
conversation more fluent and friendly.

%on reflection I realized that I was expecting that the 
participants of this study were suffering from a more severe 
degree of mental illness than what I bad anticipated. Perhaps 
I was biased in my expectations of the behaviour of people 
suffering from schizophrenia because of my personal experience 
with a number of my family who has schizophrenia. I do not 
know if all the outpatients suffering schizophrenia in this 
hospital function as well as the participants in this study, 
but the ones I interviewed were able to carry out a coherent 
interview with somebody that they did not know, and appeared 
to have a pleasant time.

Haviî  gone through the pxrocsss of interviewing, and 
having looked at the lives of sen and women suffering with 
schizopthrenia, caused me to reflect on my o«m feelings about 
the quality of life of pteople with schizophrenia. I realized 
that I bad more **concep»&ial baggage" (Kirby and HcKenna, 1989) 
than I thought in t a m  of personal interest and motivation in 
this topic.
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CHAPTER III 

Alternative Approaches to Analyzing Data

The purpose of this chapter is to describe step-by-step 
the quantitative and qualitative analysis of the data. This 
chapter is divided into two main sections. The first one 
defines the quantitative approach of analysis. The second one 
defines the qualitative analysis using three different 
^proaches: Content toalysis, Kirby and McKenna's approach to 
Grounded Theory, and my Personal Approach.

Q9AKTITATI.YE

Respondents answered according to a pre-selected set of 
categories, and these answers were already pre-coded (See 
Appendix). Inforzation from the subjects forms were entered 
into data files, once entered into the cocqputer, the data were 
checked for accuracy by reviewing and ctnaparing the raw data 
from the subjects fon^. Brrors were corrects prior to 
analysis.

Then the data were organized and summarized in 
contii^ency tables (two-dimensional frequency distritmtions in 
«hich t W  frequencies of t%ro variables are cross-tabulat«3). 
A contingency table of the demographic information is shown in 
Table 1, where gender is treated as the independent variable
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and the other demographic data are treated am dependent 
variables.

The collected data represent all four major classes of 
measurement: 1- nominal, 2- ordinal, 3- interval, and 4- 
ratio. Nominal measureaent involves the assignment of numbers 
to sia^ly classify characteristics into categories. Nominal 
measurements include: ethnic group, religion, marital status 
and living arrangements. In such cases, the numbers assigned 
to each category on the questionnaire have no quantitative 
value.

ordinal measurement involves the sorting of objects on 
the basis of the relative standing to each other on a 
specified attribute, interval measurements indicate not only 
the rank of ordering of objects on an attribute, but also the 
amount of distance between each object. More sophisticated 
statistical procedures are possible when measurements are at 
the interval level. Intenml data can be avera^d, for 
example: the Quality of Life Scale where every question has to 
be answered in a scale of 1 to 7 (I- very unsatisfied to 7- 
very satisfied) .*

* Somm researchers wmtld argium this is ordinal data; however, 
the assumption here is that choosing **5»soMwhat satisfied instead
of 6"satisfied" indicates not only the rank entering of objects on 
an attritnite W t  also the amount of distance teitween each object.
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In contrast ratio aeasureaents are distinguished from 

interval measurements by virtue of having a zero point. For 
example, in the question of level of education the original 
questionnaire has tvo ranked options: 1) from 1 to 12 years of 
education and 2} sxïre than 12 years of education, which allows 
measurement at the ordinal level, but we changed these 
questions to produce ratio data so we could get the mean. The 
subjects were asked to give the last grade they achieved 
instead of choosing the option "1 or 2."

According to the quantitative methodology, it is possible 
to make inferences and draw conclusions about the population 
with sf^izophrenia in Cuba if you have a representative sample 
of the population and do an inferential statistical analysis 
using the law of probability. Ho%rever, that is not our 
objective; as was previously mentioned, the purpose of using 
quantitative methodology with a small sample size (n= 10) is 
to coz^are and contrast the effectiveness of different 
alternative methodologies, using data gather^ from the same 
individuals.

A descriptive statistical analysis was used to describe 
and synthesize the data of the 10 subjects. Averages, 
^trcentages and staWard deviations were used to reduce, 
summarize, organize, evaluate, interpret and communicate the 
numerical information (Polit and Bungler, 1991),
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The data are described in terms of the following two 

characteristics! 1} central tendency which is measur«I by the 
mean (also referred to as the average) and 2} variability 
which is measured by the standard deviation of the mean. The 
standard deviation is the difference between an individual 
score aiw3 the :wan (Polit and Uungler, 1991; Dempsey and 
Dempsey, 1995).

An example of the process of obtaining the mean in one 
demographic variable such as inccme was as follows: Subjects 
were asked what was their monthly income. The number that they 
re{»rted was then listed in one of two columns depending upon 
whether the respondent was a ̂ le or a feaal&. An average of 
income by l- gender and 2- whole tnû le was calculated ( 9 out 
of 10 reported an income). This was done by adding the income 
in Cuban pesos divided by the total numWr of subjects by 1- 
get̂ er and 2-whole sample. With use of the computer, the 
standard deviation of the mean in this variable was calculates 
and the whole sasple showed a rather large variability (mean 
incoM of total sasple was 92 aixS sd +_ 48) ; both the women
(mean 87 sd+_ 56) and the men (Man 99 sd +_ 38) showed a
large variability . These were translated as follows: The
average income of the whole sample was 92 Cuban pesos; however
some people were getting less or more (sd. 48). There %ras a 
difference of incaw between men and women; men averages 99 
Cuban pesos idiereas women av«'ag«i 87 Cuban pesos.
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Th# six domains in the Quality of Life seals were each 

analysed separately and then combined into an overall 
composite score. For example ea^loylng Economic satisfaction 
The subjects were asked to rate how they feel about:
a. the amount of money they have,
b. what they have to pay for basic needs such as food, 
clothing, and housing,
c. their economic situation, and
d. their entertainment money.

They indicated their satisfaction by chrosing their 
answers from a scale 1- very unsatisfied to 7- very satisfied. 
The number they rej^rted was then listed in one of the two 
columns, depending whether the respondent %ras male or female. 
The answers to each of these questions were added and then 
were divided by the total of subject to get the mean. Then the 
standard deviation of the mean in this variable was calculate 
in each of the t%fo columns. The male column showed a mean of 
3.8 with an standard deviation of 1.3. The female coltnsn 
showed 4.2 with an standard deviatiwi of 1.9. These wis 
translated as follows: men (Man 3.8 sd 1.3} and women (mean 
4.2 sd 1.9} rported indifference in their satisfaction with 
their ecoiwmical situation.
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auMiiTaiiYS 
eontmnt mmmlymi#

My decision to use Content Analysis as a qualitative 
research data method in this stWy was taken after I looked 
for different alternatives to analysis for open-ended surveys 
which could enable me to understand the meanings, intentions, 
and consequences of the participants' responses. It is a 
method which is widely recognized as being helpful:

"The method can be used for several purposes, 
such as revealing the focus of individual, 
group, institutional, or societal attention; 
determining psychological states of persons of 
groups; reflecting cultural patterns and 
beliefs; describii^ themes, trends, goals, or 
other characteristics in ccmmunication 
content; analyzing open-ended survey data..."
(Downe-Wambold, 1992, p. 314)

Content analysis theory is said to allow for a systematic 
aiui objective analysis of written documents or transcriptions 
of verbal communication. This objective analysis is 
accosqplished through the use of selection criteria for 
analysis of the data (Holsti, 1969). The criteria of 
selection must be sufficiently exhaustive to account for each 
variation of the message content aiul must be rigidly and 
consistently applied so that other readers, lotting at the 
same mwwages, would obtain the same or comparable results 
(Weber, 1985}. The categories that emerge should reflect all 
relevant aspects of the various Mssages and retain, as mich
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as possible, the exact wording used in the statements 
themselves (Holsti, 1969).

The selection criteria for the qualitative data relative 
to the subjective perception of quality of life by people 
suffering from schizophrenia were:
1} the analysis included manifest and latent content,
2} the unit of analysis included examination of the responses 
for themes,
3} the unit of analysis was coded according to theses and then 
placed together into categories,
4) the categories were determined inductively, and 
5} the categories were exhaustive and mutually exclusive.

After the selection criteria was determined, I made a 
paper copy of the original transcript file and I used this as 
my working document. Themes were identified examining the 
language usW by the participants. Keeping the suggestion of 
Robert Philip Weber that c^ing units need to possess similar 
connotations or meanings in order for the classification to 
have semantic validity, I read and re-read the document 
looking for patterns of responses.

First, I read the responses of all the participants. Then 
I identified the words or phrases Uiat belonged to the same 
areas and underlined them with different colour pencils. Then
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I opened a file where I organized the answers that belonged to 
the same area. Here is an example of a participant's answers 
to the identified area of education:

My life at stAool was normal, well a bit 
abnormal, because the teacher never knew if I 
was at class or not, because I always sat down 
in the last row of the classroom. At junior 
high I was very quiet. With some of my friends 
I had a good relationship with some of my 
classmates, but with others I had 
difficulties.
I would like to study more, because I think my 
education is incomplete.
When I vms in Jr. High I had a classmate with 
lAom I had a very bad fight. Later on we 
became very good friends. Ihat fight still 
hurt me. We fought, we started beating each 
other. I got bruises, he got bruises, he tore 
my clothes, I torn his, we Wat each other a 
little bit, and we screamed to each other.

The next step was to define the themes. Following what 
Robert Philip WeWr says, themes must be repeated to be 
recorded. I made a pa;mr copy of the file with the answers 
that belonged to the same area (i.e. school} and I underlined 
the words of phrases with the same colour wncil that 1 
identified as belonging to the same theme. Then I c^ned a 
file and put together the word or phrases underlined with the 
same colour pencil under one theme.

Here is an example of two different participants' 
responses under the theme of relationships at ^hool:

1- I had friends, but I was very quiet, and 
kept things inside me. I did not
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demonstrate anything, I spoke with them, I said hello, that was all, nothing like teenagers nowadays.

2- - At junior high I was very quiet- I had a good relationship with some of my classmates, but with others I had difficulties.- I was responsible for the cultural activities in high school, I was very active as participant and organizer, I play the piano and tlw accordion, and I 
took part in plays.

It was not until I was looking for the themes by gender 
that I had a shocking experience. I %ras having a hard time 
determining who said what and differentiating the answers of 
the men from the women using the identity codes. Therefore, I 
decided to create an identity file, and in this file I matched 
the names of the participants and the codes I had given them 
when I was collecting the data in (mrder to protect their 
identity. In doing so, I gave gender neutral identity codes to 
the participants wid forgot to pay more attention to their 
gender.

It vms not until that moment in the analysis phase that 
I realized that I had made a mistake with the recording of the 
coding and miscalculated the number of participants by gender. 
As a result of this I did not get an even number of 
participants by gender (which was one of the criteria of this 
resauch) and now I had to do this study with 4 i^n aixl 6 
%fomen.
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In some forms of qualitative analysis this would not have 

happened because the analysis would have begun before sampling 
was ccmpleted. Gla^r and Straus (1967), suggest that the size 
of the sample should not be predetermined in grounded theory 
but should depend on the achievement of theoretic saturation. 
In this research project, however, I did not have the luxury 
of time in Cuba and so the sample size was set before I began.

This example points to an interesting distinction between 
quantitative and qualitative research. 1%e discussion of a 
problem such as this is enctnuraĝ  in qualitative research 
with its emphasis on continual self-reflection. The 
description of the sarnie with which chapter II began, and 
which zmde no reference to the original intent or the fact 
that there was a problem, is characteristic of quantitative 
research.

I did not feel comfortable with the process of mat taking 
into consideration the responses that %rere not repeated. I 
think that not recording a theme that only one of the 
participants in a study mentions is a problem. The researcher 
caniuTt make sure that he/she is not going to leave out 
something that could be üqpmrtimt. For example, I had 
participants talXiî  about tluiir responsibility at work, days 
of the wTOk and Inmrs wrkii^, aM what they did, imt only one 
told me the difficulties she had in accomplishing her work.
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According to this methodology, I could not take into 
consideration this response because it was not repeated. With 
some discomfort, therefore, I continued with the analysis and 
just recorded the themes that were rej^at^, following what I 
interprets to be the guidelines for estent Analysis.

According to Robert Philip Weber I neSS to count the 
words or phrases that were classified into categories. 
Counting is based on the telief that higher relative counts 
(percentages or proportions) reflect higher concern with a 
s]gwcific category. I did not find it difficult to use this 
methodology when I was reportiî  in the general area I call 
daaogr^hics. For example, it was not difficult for me to 
report how I understood the participants to define their own 
ethnicity:

Eight participants stated that they 
considered themselves Oreole, because they are des^ndW fr*m Cuban parents with one or both grajuSparents being from Spain. Two of them consi<tered themselves Afro-carihbean because their parents and grandparents were black natives.

Bkwever, when I starts to report the findings in the 
area of "Iheir Families" I did not feel right. I found myself 
counting and giving numbers aiui I felt that I was not giving 
any meaniî ful information. In just reporting niuBbers, I felt 
that I was human behaviour, Bœasuring it, and
quantifying it. Hers is an sxasq>le of what I was finding from 
the cat^ory of their families under the marital status these:
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Of thtt six wo3»n, one was married, two lived with a partner, two were diwrced, and one had ne\mr been married. One man was marriW, two lived for short time with partners, one had never been marrie or lived with a partner.

I felt like I was using qualitative data that at the and 
was transformed into quantitative data. Content Analysis was 
supposed to I» a qualitative method of analysis and an 
alternative method of analysis for researchers. In my opinion 
counting the nuW%rs of times participants said a certain word 
gets in the way of the analysis and is counter-productive to 
theory development.

Later, when I did the quantitative analysis, I realized 
from the differences "in results” that I had discovered the 
need for new pre-coded cat Rories to be used by quantitative 
researchers. But at the time this type of findings looked no 
different in structure than one that «rould have been produced, 
much more qpiickly, from quimtitative analysis.

I had many questions in my mind. Was I doing something 
wrong? Was I understanding this methodology? Did I choose the 
correct methodology? Was I wastiî  my time using it? At this 
point I wMit imck to the literature and decided to talk with 
friends who were familiar with this methodology to make sure 
I was doing «diat I tois suf̂ Bosed to do.
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One of my friends said that i was putting all my comments 

into categories before putting them into themes. She said that 
if 1 wanted to find the themes, I needed to laWl the ccmimnts 
as to whft the participants were saying in them. I thought 
that I had classified the themes based on the participants' 
coœsents and that I had collapsed the themes into categories. 
% e  central idea in her comment was that I had not explained 
how I had given every idea a theme and then put the themes 
t^ether in a category.

She also pointed out that in order for other people to 
read the same conclusion as I, they should have to be as 
familiar with the context. Since that is not a realistic 
expectation, then it was important to clearly define the 
theses and how they relate to one another and fit into one 
unique category.

I attea^ted to do this by going back into the literature 
and readily about the process. ^$mver, I discoverW that not 
only did I have to count the themes but also that my 
categories had to fit with my research question (my 
hypothesis). At this time, I recognized that this process 
would not give me the richness of the participants' lives that 
I %ms looking for.

This made m  feel totally confused, as if I had a huge
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puzzle in my mind and i could not put it together. My 
hypothesis? Which hypothesis? I did not have one. The {mrpoee 
of my thesis was to compare and contrast different 
methodologies in design and analysis. I was trying to find 
ways of analyzing qualitative data that were inductive and did 
not ha\% preconceived fiiullngs or questions beforehand. I 
wanted to find out what the participants said about their 
quality of life, not to prove or disprove what I think or to 
fit their ideas into soma pre-conceived set of categories.

I felt trapped into the positivist approach of research, 
which is to collect data in order to answer the researcher's 
central research focus and test hypotheses which had been 
defined frtxa the beginning and deduced from theory. I wanted 
to use the qualitative questions to interpret as fully as 
possible the totality of what the participants were saying. I 
wanted to understand their internal and external world. X 
ranted to understand from the participants how they knw their 
world, life events, emd hagqwnlngs. I wanted to discover the 
essence, the feelings, attrikites, values, and characteristics 
of their life. I did not want to collect data in order to 
answer any researcher's question, or test hyî theses. I was 
very surigurisW and shocked to discover that Content Analysis 
was based on positivistic assumptions.

Even though Content Analysis is a method of handling
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qualitative data, it prcxiuces quantitatif results. Its 
technique utilises a number of control designed to yield 
objective am: systematic expressions, content analysis has the 
belief that higher relative counts (percentages or 
proportions) reflect higher concern with a specific category. 
As a result I found myself counting, reporting numbers, and 
enumerating occurrences in each category.

I think that intent Analysis is an effort of their 
developers to make iaduetive research more "scientific", 
rigorous, and easy to «mtrol. But in the process of trying to 
achieve recognition as legitimate and respected research, it 
has lost the intent of qualitative research. Although I spent 
WMks using content analysis to analyze my data l decided to 
leave this methodology and pursue Kirby and McKenna's 
approach.

Kirby end Keieaas's l^proaeh

I reremi several books about qualitative research sœthods 
and after reviewing them in detail, I decided to use Sandra 
Kirby and Kate tteXenna's approach to data analysis. Their 
basic pattern for management and analysis of data are bas«l 
Grounded Theory, aikl at the same tizM, it is a edification of 
Content Analysis. Riis a^roawh gave me the advantage of iu>t 
throwing out what I had done and starting all over again. It
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allowed me to continue the ana lye is through a change in my 
approach.

Grounded theory is a qualitative methodology which 
s^iologists, Glaser and Strauss (1967), defined as the 
discovery of theory from data which was "specifically obtained 
and analyzW from social research" (p. 3). This iMuctive, 
"from the ground up", approach to theory generation contrasts 
with traditional positivistic methods which esixxise the 
deductive approach and seek to test or to predict rather than 
to explore. 61as«r and Strauss see theory generation as a 
process of discovery and a process of searching for new clues 
to understand the nature of the social world. Grounded Theory 
seeks to discover %diat problems exist in social situations, as 
well as how people involved handle them (Stem, 1980). This 
process facilitates the uncovering of data which are rich ami 
(̂ tailmi, aiui contain the stories of particular gr<nqm of 
people who share common experiences and nanings (Niles and 
Ruberaan, 1984}. The last point tmt «pially impor^nt that 
made me decide to use this approach to analyze the data were 
that Sandra Klrl^ and Kate McKennâ s book. Methods from the 
Margins. %ras very clear and easy to follow.

Stem (1985), escribes the pr<Ksss in Grounded Theory 
methodology as the linkiî  of data with questions rai^^ from 
the data, coding, hypothesizing (during the data analysis),
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and cat#gorizing of data using the process of constant data 
comparison. But the point in the Kirby and McKenna approach to 
research is that for them it requires critical reflection on 
the social context. This involves an examination of the s<x;ial 
reality within whic^ people exist and out of which they 
function. As a result, priority to a dialogue between 
participants and researcher, and critical reflection on the 
social context should ensure that the researcher hears what 
the participants experiences are saying* At the same time the 
researcher could be critical of the structures that influence 
participants' lives.

1 decided to follow Kirby ami SteKsnna's suggestion on how 
to organize the collected data. Their general analytical 
design involws inspecting data itu» and grouping them to 
generate specific and general patterns. The process involves 
constant comparison of data item# with other data items until 
sections that sera to describe something can be identified and 
put together in cati^rira. At their suggestion X ĉ penmi five 
files (1. identity, 2. tape, 3. document, 4. content, and 5. 
process) to organize the data. (See Appendix D)

On the basis of my earlier experience with Content 
Analysis and my reading and discussion of feminist and 
qualitative rathodologies, I decicted to do things differently 
in terms of trai»lations and zy approach to the data.
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Originally I had written do%m the theme# and catégorie# in 
Eî lish although the participant#* interview# were in Spanieh. 
I bad a lot of difficulties in workiî  with two lat̂ uage# at 
the same time. Since Spanish is my mother tongue I decided 
that it would contribute to my understanding of the 
participants' situation to allow the participants to talk 
fully if the analytic work were done in Spanish. I recognieed 
that I needed to «rork in Spanish, tiie language in which I did 
the interview, until I could find or discover portions of data 
(bibbits), which later could be pulled out and organ!zW into 
categories. When I reached that {mint of analytic clarity, I 
could do the translation into Biglish.

Another decision I made was that I was going to look at 
eatdi person as an indepemlent case, because I wanted to have 
very clear in my mimi each of the participants' information 
before I collapsW them together. This is consistent with the 
s^teaatic approach Samira Kirby and Kate McKenna which 
gives equal %fsi#tt to each of the participant's responses in 
the research process. The absence of this approach was 
something that I had œmplained was lacking in the use of 
Content Anal^is. In Xirl^ and McKenna's Methods from the 
Margins all participants are respected as equally kJMwing 
subjects. Am a consequence of this fact, each bit of data are 
given W|ual opportunity to speak in tiM analysis.
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My last decision bsfore I started using Kirby and 

McKenna ' s approach was to do the analysis of the interviews in 
the order I did them. This decision %ras for both pragmatic and 
analytic reasons. Since I was going to use a copy of the 
transcript file for the analysis it would be easier to work in 
the ctmputer in the same order. I also thought that perhaps I 
could remember something that happened in the interviews if I 
used the same chronological set of relations.

The initial basis of analysis in Kirby and Mckenna's 
approach is the constant comparison and linking of bibbits 
(section of data) to understand the specific and overall 
propertiesf patterns, aiui relationships betimen data ar^ 
between groups of data. To do this, X read the full S^mish 
transcript of each of the participants several times and t^k 
it as if he/she was telling me his/her story. I did this until 
I %ms familiar with the way he/she answered the <^n eiui#l 
questions.

I combed through each story trying to find bibbits that 
were able to stand on their own and underlined them. Then I 
read each transcript several more times trying to fimi out the 
words ar^/or phrases ^at I found more significant and these 
ones also became my bibbits. X read each transcript again and 
picked out what I thought was the th«es of the bibbit and 
wrote it in pencil on the right hand of the transcript. %en
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I r#ad each transcript several sore times trying to find out 
if the %rords emd/or phrases I identified as bibbits matched 
with the possible theme. Finally i pulled out the bibbits from 
their context and gave them codes in order to be able to 
identify their place of origin. Here is an example of the 
ctxiing of bibbits from one participant under the these I 
called relationships;

IIIRF6/2 "I am not satisfied with my present 
relationship (husband). Sometimes I 
will like to have somebody, but I am 
afraid. I am 48 years old, 1 have 
children. It is not easy, ffmrever, I 
would like to..."

IIIRF6/9 "He drinks a lot and mistreats me."̂

Sometimes when I moved to another interview, different 
themes were identified, so I recorded them and 1 went back to 
the previous participant's content file and looked for bibbits 
that I had not identified before. If I identified additional 
bibbits I recorded then to include the new theme and then I 
relocated all the other bibbits in their respective these 
locations, and a&i«i the new code for cross-referencing. But 
if I did not locate any bibbit I just left the content of that 
file the way it was before. For example, "looking after 
others" did not come clear to me as a thmmm (under the 
category "Autonomy/Independence") until I was doing the 
analysis of the data from participant number six. Therefore,

 ̂The codes indicate that the bibbits were taken from the 
participant with the identity code of IIIRf from the page 6, in 
paragraphs 2 and 9 of the transcript.
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I went and read the six Interviews I had done and I found this 
these in the third and fourth participants' interviews. As a 
consequence of this, I made copies of the respective bibbits 
and relocated them in the category, adding the theme in the 
content files of IIIRF and IVIî! and left the other content 
files the way they were before.

After I finished recording the bibbits under the themes 
of all the ten participants I decided it was time to go to the 
computer and complete the translation of the content files 
from Spanish to English. I opened a content file called 
"translation" where I translated the comments, participant by 
participant, and enumerate each of them with their respective 
themes and bibbits.

The more I worked in the analysis of the data two things 
came to me: first, the advantage of using an open-ended 
questionnaire and secondly, the usefulness of a qualitative 
methodology. The open ended questionnaire gave me a rich and 
detailed data set which revealed the life and experience of 
this particular group - people with stAizcqphrenia. The use of 
the qualitative methodology helped me to discover what the 
participants said. Both features allowed the participants to 
guide me to their reality, one that was m>t predetermined by 
me, and it let the participants be the authors of their own 
biographies and experiences.
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I felt comfortable because I was following what Sandra 

Kirby and Kate McKenna suggest. They say that the data must be 
divided into pieces or sections that could be manageable in 
preparation for coding and cross-referencing before it can te 
put into category files. They suggest that to maintain the 
integrity of the research each section of data should be able 
to stand on its own when it is taken out of context (Kirby and 
McKenna, 1989).

The next phase in the analysis was to work with the 
themes and transform them into categories. I opened a file and 
pulled tĉ ether each of the participants' themes with their 
respective bibbits that seemed to fit well together. At the 
end I had a file naming the categories with all the bibbits 
from every participant. Each bibbit had its respective codes 
so I could locate where it came from.

I developed a large number of categories from the 
analysis of the interviews but later I realized that I could 
combine some of the categories with other categories, or I 
could remove a category that was giving me very little 
information and was not as relevant as another.

Then 1 worked category by category, trying to make stnse 
kind of link between categories. Also I looked for cross- 
referencing categories to find out cat^ories that could go
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together and see if I could discover similar patterns that 
could be identified as a strong pattern.

For example, when I was working with the category I 
called Feaily Life, I identified in the reading that power and 
weakness of decision-making was jumping out of the paper am 
one of the main themes. Also I identified that this category 
was cross-referenced with another category called Autommay, 
specifically with the thesœ of livirg arramgements. At the end 
I was able to focus on six categories: Family Life, Material 
Comfort, Health, Work (productive and reproductive), Social 
Life, and Spiritual Life.

When I was working individually with each of the 
participants I did not find it difficult to code each bibbit 
into cat^ories. However, when I remo^md the bibbits of 
information frra the context and collapsed all the 
participants' bibbits under one category, I felt that the 
bibbits %mre out of context, that I was interpreting what the 
participants said, instead of writing what they said. Also it 
was very difficult to do the writing up.

I had an appointment with my thesis adviser. After she 
reviewed %diat I wrote down s)» asked me why I did not ^rite 
down many of the ideas I had expressed in the several meetings 
we had had. I knew that I had not written them down because I
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did not know where to record them. i wanted to use the rules 
of the methodology to discover from the participants their 
experiences so that I would not impose my ideas on theirs. I 
thot^ht that for the results to be scientifically accepted I 
needed to find, through the use of the categories what I felt 
they were saying when I was working individually with each of 
the participants interviewed. However, I could not find them 
lAen I worked with the categories as a group.

Personal J^proaoh

I cannot deny that when I decided to do this study I 
carried with me my own academic study and political pre- 
judg^aents and experiences, both of which had contributed to 
my understanding of women's role in society and the importance 
of including these elements in any research process. After 
following st^»-by-5tep Kirby and KcKenna's methodology, I did 
not find tun# or where to bring out some of the feelings I 
experienced by being with the participants in Cuba, or what I 
heard each of them say when I analyzed each participant's as 
a case study while they were telling me their individual 
stories. I realized that the overall impressions I had found 
were missed when I systematically applied the Kirby a M  
M^enna analysis.

I did not f^l comfortable pulling out bibbits frcm the
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participants' responses in order to generate analytical themes 
by comparing these descontextualized features of the 
participants' lives. I share the opinion of Lorene, one of the 
people who helped to develop the Kirby and McKenna text, when 
she said "only in their complete context could the words and 
categories speak to me. I found that if I removed bibbits of 
information from the context it broke the flow and the rhythm 
I felt from the words" (Kirby and McKenna, 1989, p.141). Even 
though I created codes that enabled me to reestablish the 
bibbits' home context, they remained only pieces of the story 
taken out of context.

Continuing with the idea of treating eaai participant as 
an individual whom I consciously embedded in his/her context 
and bringing the themes together without cutting off his/her 
story, I decided to try a third analytic approach. I went back 
to each interview and allows myself to organize their 
experiences into meaningful episodes.

This analytic approach was most satisfying, but I am not 
sure that I would have been able to give such rich detail to 
the participants lives if I had not gone into the two prior 
processes of analysis. In future, if ay goal is qualitative 
analysis 1 would reverse the tiaii^ of the approaches to 
analysis and begin with the ^st holistic one.
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ĉ saparison and Conclusion

This thesis has shown qs the pmferful nonss of 
quantitative analysis in the area of research. I had decided 
to do gualltati\% analysis, but at almost every stage of my 
data collection and analysis, the goal was displaced by the 
power of the quantitative research paradigm.

The two successive attempts at qualitative analysis 
(Content Analysis and Kirby and McKenna's approaches) began 
with the search for frequencies and variations of themes in 
the data to develop analytical theses. The analysis weaved the 
theses together into an integral picture of the occurrences 
under investigation. Even when these analyses were most
successful, however, t)̂  underlying assumptions turned out to 
be quantitative.

There were several differences between the Content 
Analysis and Kirby and McKenna's approach to Grtninded Theory 
analytic processes. In Kirby aiu3 Mcltenna's approach I 
generated categories from the data, and the categories
elicited from the data were constantly coî ared with the data 
obtained earlier in the data collection process. Also
^mmonalities and variations were determined by giving 
priority to the dialogue with eimry participant in the
process. Therefore, each bit of data was given equal
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opportunity to speak in the analysis.

The use of Kirby and McKenna's basic pattern for 
management of the data were of great help to organize the 
volume of data obtained from the qualitative interview. It 
allowed me to l(x:ate very quickly what I needed to work with. 
However, it did not allow the social context to emerge, 
because there were only pieces of the story and it was not 
^ssible to understand how the participants knew their world 
as a whole.

My personal approach permitted me to make connections and 
see the life of the iMividual f^son within the group, 
allowing social context to emerge. The critical reflection on 
the social context ensured an understanding of the meaning of 
each event in its temjx̂ ral position and the participants' role 
as a compr^ensible whole. What I have called "ay personal 
approach", therefore, allowed b» as the researcher ami social 
analyst to understand individuals in their social context.

In carrying out personal approach or %d»t my advisor 
calls the "feminist contextualizing" approach, I focused on a 
small cproup of men and women, and the subjective experiences 
of their lives. Therefore, the focus was on the creation of 
knowlmige through an inductive procws (knmfledge coming out 
of direct experiem»). Hommter, the ^jactive vms not merely
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to relate or describe their experiences, %mt also to reflect 
upon them within the broader context of the way in which 
perceptions of their lives were shaped by their illness as 
%mll as by the cultural aixl socio-economic conditions in which 
they lived.
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CHAPTER IV 

Result of Demographic Data

This chapter presents the demographic information of the 
study and the findings obtained by compering and contrasting 
the demographic data obtained using the quantitative and 
qualitative s»thods. In the first section of this chapter, a 
descriptive statistical analysis of averages, percentages, and 
standard deviations was used to describe aiui synthesize the 
demographic data. These statistical procedures allwed me to 
cosqoress, arrange, rate, and interpret the data in a 
meaningful fashion (Polit and Hungler, 1991}. In the secoiul 
section, the quantitative metlwd of presenting demogragAics is 
compared and contrasted with the qualitative method of 
presenting data using Content Analysis and Kirby and McKenna's 
approach to Grounded theory.

The dasKïgraidtic data obtained through the quantitative 
method maybe summarized as follows:

The participants cwsist^l of six vrwen and four swn, for 
a total of ten. The average age of tt» women (40.3 year ) %ms 
less than the aimrage age of the men (43.5 years). However, 
the standard deviation (sd) of the mean was larger for the
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(li.l y#*r#) than the man {2.5 years}, indicating that 

the age distribution in the women's sample %ms wider. The 
above shows an iaq^rtant difference in age by gender and 
reflects the fact that the sample included women in their 
twenties and in their fifties whereas all the men were in 
their forties.

Ethnicity

one woman and one man declared themselves to be Afro- 
American, whereas the other participants (five women and three 
sen} declared themselves to be Creoles.

Education

In regards to education, women had sore years of 
location (mean of 10.3) than Tcsn (mean 8.8}. The women's 
levels of education also varied more than the men's education, 
with some women going beyond a high stdiool education.

Sffiï?lavm.ent

In terms of e^loyment, every participant had a job in 
tlm last 6 months prior to the interview, with the exception 
of one woman. Although there does not seem to be any major 
difference in the average salary, uomm men seem to earn higher



61
wag## than th# higher salary in th# woman group as is shown in 
ths standard deviation. Four woiMn had an activa voluntary job 
wharaas only ona man did.

Marital Status

The data on urital status stow that ona man and ona 
troium wars married, two woman ware divorced, one man and one 
woman were separated, and two man and t w  i#OTan ware never 
married, in terms of living arrangements none of the 
participants lived alone: tvo men and two women lived with 
parents, one man and one «rooum lived with their immtoiate 
family, %Aila three women and one man claimed to live with 
their spouses. The responses to the marital status and living 
arrangements questions appear to (x»ntradict each other, 
because three women answerto that they lived with their 
spouses while only one %rosan claiwd to be married.

Religion

The majority of the participants claimed to be members of 
a religious organisation of some sort. One man and three women 
ware Catholic, two women were Protost ant, one man claimtol to 
follow ths "Banterla" religion, and two sen ato one woman did 
not have ai^ religion.
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Th» qaantitativ» Mthod of ^###nting th# cteiœgraiAle 

information va# halpful bocaua# it r#duc#d amS oould b# 
Bunaariaed this data in on# tabla (### Tabla 1).

Although I had anticipa tad tha pur^aa of using 
qualitative me^ode to obtain demographic information in 
greater detail, I found myself producing quantitative 
information that was in soma cases similar to the quantitative 
information produced with the quantitative method; in other 
cases more detailed information was obtained, and in other 
cases different inf oration was obtained.

There %ras no difference in the deac^aphic details using 
the quantitative ami qualitatî m methods in relation to the 
number of participants in the study, their gamier, and ethnic 
group. However, more detailed information was obtainmi using 
the qualitative method as to their age range, lAere they had 
spent most of their lives, their education, productive wrk 
place, and res^nsibility of child-rearing.

The participants rang^ in age from twenty-five to fifty- 
three years. All the men were in their forties, tw> women were 
in their late twenties, ami one woman was in her early 
fifties. None of the participants rare in tiwir thirties.
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Table 1: Demographic data o f participants

female male total
( n=6 ) ( n=4 ) (n=10)

age in years -mean ( s.d.) 40.3 (11.1) 43.5 (2.5) 41.6 (8.5)

education in years -mean (s.d) 10.3(4.2) 8.8 (1.9) 9.7 (3.4)

did vrark over 6 month period? total n (%}
yes 5 (83.3) 4(100) 9(90)
no 1 (16.7) 0(0) 1 (10)

income in pesos per month -mean (s.d) 87 (56) 99(38) 92 (48)

has voluntary job: total n (%)
yes 4 (66.7) 1 (25) 5(50)
no 2 P3.3) 2(50) 4(40)
no answer 0(0) 1 (25) 1 (10)

ethnic group: total n (%)
afro-american 1 (16.7) 1 (25) 2(20)
creole 5 (63.3) 3(75) 8(80)

marital status: total n (%)
married 1 (16.7) 1 (25) 2(20)
divorcé 2 (33.3) 0(0) 2(20)
sei^ratod 1 (16.7) 1(25) 2(20)
never married 2 (33.3) 2(50) 4(40)

Irving arrangements: total n (%)
alone 0(0) 0(0) 0(0)
vvtth parents 2 (33.3) 2(50) 4(40)
with imm. family (spouse & children} 1 (16.7) 1 (25) 2(20)
with spouse 3(50) 1 (25) 4(40)

religion: total n {%)
catholic 3(50) 1 (25) 4(40)
santeria 0(0) 1(25) 1(10)
protestant 2(33.3) 0 0 ) 2 0 0 )
none _ .1 116,7) 2(50) 3(30)
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In t«rSB of «Sucation, information was obtainad

with the qualitative data. Of the ten participante, tvo vomen 
started unl\mrsity )»tt did not finish and two women had a 
tetimical degree, one after finishing high school and the 
other one after finishing junior high. One woman did not 
finish high school, and one woman abandoned elementary school 
at grade four. Two man had technical degrees, one man started 
high school, and one man finished elementary; both men with 
technical degrees completed thra after finishing junior high.

In terms of productive work the qualitative data gives 
more information. All the participants performed their 
productif work in the paydiiatrie hospital; however, one 
woman did not recei\w salary for this work. The participants 
received an average salary of 75 Cuban pesos and most of them 
also received a disability pension of 75 Cuban pesos. The 
qualitative data also provides information as to the exact 
iTOation where the participants work within the hospital: one 
man and three women worked in the Music Department, three men 
in Human Resources, one woman in the Personnel Office, one 
woman in the Cleaning Department, and one woman in the 
Pentathlon team.

Also, the qualitative data offer the information that all 
the wmaen participants had been involve with somebody 
irqportant in their lives and as a result of these
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relationships all women imt one had from one to four children. 
All women who had children were responsible for child care.

By comparing and contrasting the quantitative and 
qualitative data I found that different information was 
obtained concerning the participants' religion, marital 
status, and living situation. In terms of religion according 
to the quantitative data three women and one man were 
Catholic, two were Protestant, one man claimed to follow the 
"Santeria* religion, and two men and one woman did not have 
any religion. In contrast, when I codai the qualitative data, 
two men and three %romen were Catholic, one man and one woman 
were "Santeria" followers, two woman were Protestant, and only 
one man did not have any religion. The Catholic connection of 
one man had became clear. The reason for the additional 
"Santeria" follower could be that the dynamic established 
between the participant and s^self during the cpialitative 
interview helped her to feel more comfortable, and she allowed 
herself to talk about her involvmsent with this religion. 
Anybody who practice "Santeria” fears rejection because it is 
not officially recognised the government.

In terms of marital status the quantitative data provide 
different information atout women participants being metrried 
and never married, because the quantitative method of 
collecting data did not provide the opportunity to vbtain
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information for participants living in common law 
relationships. Also quantitative method did not provide 
the possibility to get information about participants' living 
with partners, whereas the qualitative method does,

svmnary

use of the quantitative method to report the demographic 
data enabled me to obtain very quickly an o^wrvlew of the 
participants. Because the response options were set, however 
the participants' choices were limited, whereas in the 
qualitative method the participants were offered the 
opportunity to give different responses and more detail. Thus 
the qualitative method allowed the participants to speak for 
th^selves. The qualitative method produced more accurate 
demographic information on the participants and thus more 
valid data from the quantitative method, whereas the 
quantitative method is obviously less time-consuming.
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CHAPTER V 

Results of Quality of Life Data

The purpose of this chapter is to present artd compare the 
qualitative and qualitatif analysis of the quality of life 
data. As described in Chapter III, I analyzed the data 
collected with the semi*structuré interview guide using three 
different approaches. After that experience, I reached the 
conclusion that the norms of quantitative analysis in the area 
of research are very powerful. I had decided to do qualitative 
analysis, imt at almost every stage of my data collection and 
analysis, that qualitative goal was displaced by the power of 
the quantitative research paradigm.

Content Analysis, through identification of the 
categories, gave me a sense of some aspects of the 
participants' lives, but it did not enable me to uiKîsrstaïul 
how the participants knew their worlds. I fourni that Content 
Analysis is based positivistic assumptions wtmre the 
researcher collects data to answer his/her questions, and test 
hypotheses which he/she defines from the b^inning using a 
specific theory. Its basic approach is searching for countable 
patterns.

The Kirby and McKenna approach to Grounded Theory was 
better, but the analytic approach was still based on
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quantitative assumptions and it did not allow tha social 
context to emerge. It restricted the analysis to only pieces 
of titô story, and it was not possible to understand how the 
participants knew their world as a whole.

Ky personal approach permitted me to make connections and 
see the life of the individual person within the group, 
allowing the social context to emerge. The objective was to 
reflect upon the participants experiences within the broader 
TOntext of the way in which perceptions of their lives were 
shaped by their illness as well as their social, economic, and 
cultural experiences.

The next section of this chapter presents the results 
obtained with the use of my Personal approach since this 
analytical approach is the one that I feel more comfortable 
with and is the only one that remained truly qi^litative in 
its approach. (See Appendix E for the results of quality of 
life with the Content Analysis and Kirby aixi McKenna's 
approacdies to analysis.)

Continuing with the idea of treating each participant as 
a whole aix3 bringing the themes together without cuttimi off 
their story, I went back to each intervi«f and allo%wi myself 
to organise their experiences into meaningful episodes. I tms 
able to see that all of the wcmen participating in this study



69
had a main occupation outside their home (productive work) and 
at the same time they work at their households (reproductive 
work) ^ile the men participants only had to work at the 
hospital. I will deal first with the reprwluctive work of the 
men and women and then with their productive work.

Reproductive work

Food preparation, shopping, cooking, serving, and 
cleaning up afterwards, probably were the most time-consuming 
of the domestic tasks for the %romen participants. Host of the 
women were in charge of going to the shops to collect the 
family ration food that under the Cuban political system every 
Cuban had the right to receive. The shops did not have 
available a large variety of food, or all the food at the same 
time, and on many occasions women needed to make daily trips 
to the stores to find out if they had new products.

Hot only did they have to undertake fr^pient shopping 
trips, but they also spent a large amount of time lining up to 
collect the food, and then the food had to be carried home. 
Some men mention«3 that they also went to collect the fowi at 
the shops; however, they only %rent along with the female 
members of the household to help out with the t^avy load. Hen 
kept an eye on prodiwts available in the black market. Hhen
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they knev of the availability of goods, some of the men bought 
them in spite of the expense.

Once f(X)d vas collected, it had to be prepared. All of 
the w«ssn were the first ones to get up in the morning to 
prepare breakfast for the residents of the household before 
they vent to «rork. Some of the participants relied on help 
from their daughters or mothers during seal preparation, e.g. 
in Lucrecia's household, she prepare breakfast for herself 
and her youngest daughter %*ile the oldest daughter did it for 
her husband, since the participants of this study ate the main 
meal of the day at the hospital where they worked, women 
needed to leave prepared food that their family was going to 
consult that ctoy, unless another female member stayed at home 
during the day. Some men mentioned baing able to prepare light 
food like a sandwich or scrambled eggs; however, they 
considered it primarily a job for women.

Many actions related to food aiW its prepuation are 
directly or indirectly influenced by the difficulties idiich 
exist with respect to shortages of services. The lack of 
refrigeration in the household meant that women were not able 
to collect products that were perishable unless they could be 
cooked and eaten the sanm day. The lack of gas or spare jwirts 
to repair br(Aen stows made more difficult the task of 
preparing food, aiul women relied on their own creativity to
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have a meal to put at th* table.

Aloi^ with food preparation, ironing and washing clothes 
were part of the reproductive work of the women in the study. 
The situation in Cuba was quite difficult with regard to 
washing clothes, because rast of the women needed to do it by 
hand for lack of washing machines, or because they could not 
find parts to repair the machines that were out of order. 
Lucrecia told me that she put the towels and sheets in a big 
bucket with some soap and water and let them boil for the 
whole night. She did this evmry Friday night, because the 
followii^ day she could scrub by hand the stains that %fere 
still in the cloth, once scrubbed, the clothes were rinsed and 
squeezed hy hand, and hung on a clothes line outside the 
house.

Once the clothes %mre dry they needed to be Ironed. This 
was another domestic task of the women. Again, some of the 
participants had to rely on the help of other female members 
of the household when they could not do it. This work usually 
was hard to carry out, iMcause there were frequent electrical 
failures and the clothes ne&ied to be ironed wï»n there was 
electricity a\milabl*. This usually hap^mW at midday when 
the women participants $%re working at the hôpital.

Cleaning the house %ms another domestic task almost
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exclusively performed the %»>msn participants. Maria and 
M6nica said that they liked to scrub things and do the chores 
of the house, while Rroio saw it as her obligation. Being the 
only wozmn in the house, she said: "I clean the house; 1 do 
everything in the house. My daughters have their own house and 
1 stay with my sons. If they were women it would be different; 
they could help se, but %fhat could they do?"

All of the women had been inwlved with somet»dy of the 
opposite gender during their reproductive lives. Host of the 
women, as a consequence of these relationships, had children 
and the responsibility for child-rearing tmd been carried by 
them. The male participants in this study did not have any 
children and had never been in charge of child-rearing.

In the course of my interviews with the women, it became 
obvious that the health of tl^ir families was also their 
responsibility. Roclo was responsible for taking care of her 
family %Aen they tfere sick. Sh» was in charge of, and 
controlled, her oldest son, who also suffers frma 
schizophrenia, when be experienced aggressive episodes. She 
^de sure he to<^ his medication and went to see the doctor. 
Also wlwn her youngest son and husbaml got sick she looked 
after th^ at tu)me. She lookml after her mother who did not 
live with her. Every day after work she went to see her 
mother, washed her, changed her clothes, and made the meal of
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th* day for har and the aesbers of that household.

Often iMmen relied on help from other female members of 
the family vl^n tluiy were unable to Iwk after the sick. Inès 
took care of her daughter, but her m)ther helped her when she 
was at the hospital to see the doctor, while Maria relied on 
her sister to take care of her son when she went to woxJs..

All the particij^mts, male and female, were capable of 
looking after their own illness. They took their medication, 
went to see the doctor, and followed the advice of the medical 
(wrsonal. Ho%mver, when they got sick most of them reliml on 
help from other females. Rocio's daughter came frœa Santiago 
(tiie second city in Cuba) to take care of her, to^ her own 
daughter with her, and asked the school permission to attend 
classes in a school nearby Roclo*s house, horena's daughters 
called the hospital and informed the doctors that their mother 
was having difficulties aiwi maybe she needed to be admitted in 
U w  hôpital. Rodolfo and Eduardo relied on their mother's 
help. Rodolfo asked his mother to prepare a special meal or 
get a pill for him, while Eduardo mentioned that his mother 
lo^ed after all tl» sHuabers of the household if they got 
sick; hwever, if his mother was the one that ^ t  sick, his 
sisters took turns.

lAicrecia seemW to be different from the rest of the
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women participants, because her husband (who also suffers from 
schizophrenia} sharwi the domestic activities. Both of them 
cooked. She cooked the evening seal, which is more elaborate, 
and he did the breakfast aiui he was in charge of doing the 
dishes. Both ate the ittin meal of the day at the hospital 
where tl»y work^. Between the two of them, they cleaned the 
house 2 or 3 times a week: they did the bathr^m, he mopp«l 
the floor, and she dusted the furniture. Every day he filled 
up the tank in the bathroom, while she did it in the kitchen.

By examining the reproductive work of the women 
pgurticipants, I identified several issues. Firstly, it was 
expects that w^en would carry out domestic work -that it was 
their role. Secondly, if there was help in the household with 
the domestic tasks it came mainly frcm other feaale family 
members. Thirdly, the work was emotionally and physically 
demaiuiing. Fourthly, it was time-consuming.

Prodtfgtiva wbeK

All the women first showed sya^toms of scdiizophrenia in 
ttair early tmnties and %mre able to develop skills which 
helped th«# to get a job related to their skills. In*# studied 
a te^mical degree in ccaputers and was working in a cai^mter 
factory; she was also involved in s^rts. Bicrecia studied in 
a mass organization that at that time was called "Popular
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Tuchsrs"; she worked for several years as a teaching 
assistant and at the same time she was quite involved in 
singing as professional. Lorens was able to finish her studies 
as a secretary and she was %forking for several years in that 
profession. Karla gave up high school and got involve in 
singing as a professional; she had several tours around Cuba 
and had a brilliant career. Itocio did not have any studies 
because she bad l»en working cleaning floors since she was 9 
years old; she was wsrking at the psychiatric hospital in the 
cleaning department.

As a matter of fact, ^st of the women participants 
already were working in the hospital in areas related to their 
skill. Inès was part of the pentathlon team; Roclo was still 
wrking in the cleaning departî nt; Lorena in the personnel 
office; and Lucrecia and Maria in the music department. This 
could be one of the reasons why they were quits happy with the 
work they performed in the hospital.

While all the men were working in the hospital, they were 
not involved in any kind of job related to the one they were 
doing before. In the hospital three of them worked as 
messengers in the HiuMn Itesources Department airà one worked in 
the Music Department. Vicente left high school because he did 
not like it: he likwi arts aimi started working in 1974 in 
designing, but be began to show symptoms of schisopdarcni a and
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h* was admitted to the hospital. Rodolfo, after finishing 
junior high, took a technical career but was unable to work 
because he got sick; Alejandro finished eleowntary school and 
he was working in the warehouse of the psychiatric hospital 
when he %ras diagnosed with schizophrenia ; and Eduardo after 
finishing junior high, studied mechanics and worked for a 
short time in the petroleum indusl^ before he got sick. All 
of them mentioned that they were not %wry happy with the work 
they performed at the present t̂ ee, and they expressed a 
desire to go back to the jobs they had before.

The earnings of the participants were a combination of 
salary given by the hospital and a disunity pension given by 
the government. With the exception of Znds, the rest of the 
participants got a salary for their work at the hospital. They 
received 75 Cuban pesos as a salary in the hospital and also 
got 75 Cuban pesw as a disability pension, giving an average 
earniî  of about 150 pesos («Aich is approximately CAM$150, at 
1994 ex̂ iange rates). When I asked them if the money they 
received at the hospital was fair compensation, all the 
participants who got a salary had the opinion that the money 
they got was fair. Women shared the pinion that the salary 
they received was fair because their job was not hard and 
their schWule was flexible, while men said that it was 
correct Wcause they were patients of the hospital and the 
money they got was a my the hospital helped them.
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inés did not consider her activity in the hospital as 

work because she did not get money for it. She saw it as being 
part of the rehabilitation program. However, she had to 
practice five days a weWc from 8:00 am to 2:00 and represented 
Cuba in national and international events. She mentioned that 
although the First Panamerican Games for Mentally Challenged 
were o\%r (Fall 1993), she needed to continue with her 
training for future games.

Music .DaBazlment

The people involved in the music department had a 
flexible schedule since performances %Mre not always at the 
sa^ time. However, they practised regularly twice a week from 
8:00 am to 2:00 and when they had a concert schedule they 
went for rehearsals to the ht^pital every day as well as the 
day of the concert. The women mentioned to me that the last 
four months before the interview were very heavy for them 
because they %rere getting prepared for the concerts offered by 
the hospital for the big celebration of the hospital's 35 th. 
anniversary. %ey were practising everyday from 8 o'clock in 
the morning to 2 o' clwk in the afternoon, and had 
presentations at the hospital and in the theatre which was 
their main responsibility. The man working in this area had 
not practised his instrument for the last three sxmths, 
because his guitar was broken. As a result for the last ttio



78
month* prior to the interview, he went to the hospital to sing 
a little bit and then he left after an hour or so, but he 
mentioned that as soon as the guitar is repaired, he would be 
able to play it and stay the same time as the rest of his co- 
workers.

Personnel Office and Cleaning Department

Lorena works in the personnel office as a secretary and 
Roclo in the cleaning department. Both work s hours daily from 
Monday to Friday. They had very clear responsibilities: Lorena 
wrote documents with the typewriter, delivered documents, and 
took care of telephones and working at the reception desk 
while Roclo was responsible for cleaning a ward of the 
hospital. She did the windows, swept at>d moppml the floors, 
dusted the furniture, and cleaned the bathrooms and walls in 
that area.

Stfian.RggoMTçafl

With the exception of Vicente all the men worked In this 
area as messmtgerm. They worked from Monday to Friday and 
startW working arouixi 8:00 am. They had a very flexible time 
schedule as to when to leave and this depended on the load of 
wrk they had; however, usually they left after they came back 
from lunch. Their responsibility in this job was to take
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documents to different areas of the hospital, deliver and pick 
up mail to and from different areas of the hospital and 
patients, and take mail to the post office.

All the participants in this study worked at the hospital 
not for survival, since their basic necessities, like 
clothing, education, food, health, and housing were covered by 
the Cuban socialist government, but because they were Involved 
in the rehabilitation program in the hospital and productivity 
was seen in the psychiatric hospital as a very important 
element in the rehabilitation of these patients.

They knew that their work was part of their involvement 
in the rehabilitation program at the psychiatric hospital. 
Alejandro put it very clearly î "I am a person with 
difficulties and the hospital puts me under a rehabilitation 
program with doctor Ha. Elena. But I am an outpatient: I come 
and go as I please and I do not need to sleep in the hospital, 
because I have my own wife and sty own house."

By examining the productive work of the participants, I 
identified several issues. First, it was expected that women 
would carry out domestic work while at the same time they were 
engaged in productive work. Secondly, the women's productive 
work was related to their skills. Thirdly, the productive work 
of women was performed in traditional jobs areas. Fourthly,
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the productive work of men and women was not for survival but 
as a result of their involvement in the rehabilitation program 
at the hospital. Fifthly, their earnings, work days, and 
working hours were the same for men and women.

Tĥ .. flSigpifcal

The psychiatric hospital played a major role in the lives 
of every single one of the participants, not only in terms of 
their being patients, but also because of the way the hospital 
touched all aspects of their lives. It was as though the 
hospital played the role of an extended family.

The hospital represented a secure place to ask for help 
when they were in trouble, a place where they were respected 
as human beings, a place where they could get goods when they 
needed them, a secure and pleasant place to rest if they 
needed to, a place where they could talk about personal 
problems and be hel^d, and a place they felt so as 
comfortable as if it were their second home.

The perception of the patients, men and women, was that 
the director of the hospital. Or. Bernabe Ordaz, was like a 
big father ̂ o  was worried about their health, struggled with 
them, and ̂ ised in any way possible their life. He personally 
had told them to go any time and tell him any kind of problem
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they had and be would try to help them. Alejandro told me a 
specific family problem where doctor Ordaz helped him: "When 
my father got sick Dr. Ordaz helped me to get a k»d in the 
hospital. The general hospital was full and all the beds were 
occupied, and it was possible to get him a bed just because he 
called and arranged everything. When my father was discharged 
from the hospital he gave me a mattress that I needed in the 
house, toe hospital gave it to me; I needal clothes -pyjamas- 
to get him changed, because he was paralysed, he could not 
move all this (right) side, he was incontinent so the hospital 
got them for me, and after a long time Dr. Ordaz fouixi me a 
senior's home to put him in.” Roclo said that when she had 
felt "tormented until I talked with him. He listened to what 
I had to say, and he has given me a desire to continue with 
the struggle. I have a son who is schizophrenic and just few 
months ago attempted to kill himself; Dr. Ordaz talked with me 
and gave me advice of what to do."

All the women in the study saw Dr. Ordaz and the hospital 
as a place where they were out of any danger. Lucrecia felt 
protected when she was admitted to the hospital because Dr. 
ordaz gave her a safe place to and gave her affection. She 
said "that is why I always sing this song to Dr. 0%^z: "You 
opened your heart and your good love to me and I made my nest 
on you." Marla mentioned several t̂ rcasioî  when she had spent 
the night in the hospital î cause she did not want to go home
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because she had problems with her father, or because she did 
not want to be late for work the following day after finished 
a late rehearsal and she could not find transportation, or 
other times when it rained and she did not want to get wet. **I 
ask the doctor to stay; the hospital gives me soap to wash my 
clothes, so they can be clean for the following day. They give 
me supper, a bed to sleep in, and the following morning they 
give me breakfast."

As I mentioned efore, the hospital provided the main 
meal of the day at the hospital for the men and women 
participants when they were working. This was not only a 
characteristic of the hospital, because every worker under the 
socialist system of Cuba had the right to receive this meal. 
Also, the hospital districted additional coffee, tobacco, 
shoes, clothes, and any kind of goods that they needed besides 
the goods they received through the ration systems. Let me 
explain %Aat I identified about the Cuban society through 
analysis of the qualitative questionnaires.

ggçjgty

Under the Cuban swialist government the basic 
necessities like Wucation, food, health care, and housing for 
its population are covered. Through the ration syst^ every 
Cuhsn was assigned a minimum of goods per member of the family
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like appliances, clothing, and foW. Alejandro's family had 
received a refrigerator ten years earlier, when the government 
had distributed some of them to the general population; while 
Lorena's also had a refrigerator but it was out of order, 
because they were not able to repair it. Maria mentioned that 
she only neWed to pay for special thif^ that they wished to 
have and were not available through the ration system.

All the men and women participants mentioned living with 
family members. A comment often made by some of the 
participants, men and women, %ms the fact that their houses 
VBre given to their parents or parents-in-law as a result of 
"the triumph of the Cuban Revolutimi. " Vicente's parents had 
a house to live in, because "the Revolution gave the house to 
my parents, my family paid for several years 10 per cent of 
the household income until the price assigned by Urban Reform 
was covered. After my father died my mother, brother, sister, 
and I had the right to continue living there." Alejandro said 
"This house was given to me by the Evolution; it was given to 
my father and my mother, and when they died they gave it to 
me." Rodolfo said: "I live in a big house that was given to my 
father in 1961; it is product of the Revolution." Hdnica said: 
"I do not pay rent, because my mother had a house given to her 
by the Revolution aiui I exdianged it for two rooms, one for my 
brother and one for me." The only thing they needed to pay in 
terms of housing were the services they consumed, such as gas.
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electricity, and %rater.

As described in Chapter III and illustrated above, in 
carrying out this approach, I focused on a small group of men 
and women, and their subjective experiences of their lives. 
The focus was therefore on the creation of knowledge through 
an inductive process (knowledge coming out of direct 
experience). However, the purpose was not merely to relate or 
describe their experiences, but also to reflect upon them 
within the broader context of the way in which perceptions of 
their lives were shaped by the illness as well as their 
cultural features of their lives in Cuban society.

QîaH2iî&mÆ

Both the individual experiences and the social context 
are not featured when I analyzed the structured questionnaire 
using the quantitative approach. Descriptive statistical 
analysis, averages and standard deviations were used to 
describe ^ e  data and synthesize the quality of life 
information obtained with the structured questionnaire.

The quality of life data obtained through the Quality of 
Life scale (quantitative method) is summarized as follows:

The results of the Quality of Life Scale for the sample
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showed that the dosa ins related to health, leisure activities, 
and social relations received the highest satisfaction rating 
(mean of 5.4, 5.3, and 5.2). Also the subjects did nor express 
dissatisfaction with their general quality of life, living 
situation, and finances (mean of 4.9, 4.7, and 4.0).

An overall composite quality of life index did not show 
gander differences r however, when each of the six domains was 
evaluated separately there were some differences. Women 
subjects tended to report higher score of satisfaction with 
leisure activities (mean of 5.6 (0.4)) than did men (mean of 
4.9 (1.2)). Scores appeared similar for all other indices with 
the exception of health, "here wouœn subjects showed 
satisfaction, but displayed a lower score (mean of 5.2 (1.1)) 
than did men participants (mean of 5.7 (0.7)). (See Table 2 
which displays gender differences according to quality of life 
domains.)

Table 2: Perceptrn of quality of life according to life domain :

Domain female 
(n= 6)

mate
(n=4)

I

total 
(n= 10)

Générai QOL 5.0 (2.0) 4.8 (1.9)
" " ■ — "I

4.9 (1.8)

Sociai Restons 5.2 (0.8) 5.1 (1.0) 52  (0.8)

Leisure 5.6 (0.4) 4.9 (12) 5.3 (0.8)

Finarwes 4.2 (IS ) 3.8 (1.3) 4.0 (1 .^

Health 5.2 (1.1) 5.7 (0.7) 5.4 (1.0)

Living Situation 4.6 (12) 5.0 (0.5) 4.7 (0.9)

Saasfaction imng on a sc3 h> >m 1 = very urisaftsfacîory to 7 = verv satisfted



86
Similarities and differences of results between auaUtatlva 
and quantitative approaches

By comparing and contrasting the information of the 
quality of life for the men and the women participants 
obtained with the use of the qualitative and the quantitative 
analysis, I found that in soro cases more information was 
acquired with the qualitative method than with the 
quantitative method, and in other cases different information 
and findings were obtained.

The quantitative method found similar quality of life 
with respect to social relations for men and women, but the 
qualitative method reveal^ different information related to 
social relations in the household. I could see the dynamics in 
the household, the vexry different roles that men and women had 
in their reproductive work, and how they related to one 
another. Also, women mentioned difficulties they had with the 

of the household when the man was alc^olic and aWsive, 
when the man did not share domestic tasks, or a husband did 
not want to live with wife who "is crazy."

^ditional information was obtained cm the quality of 
life in relation to their economic satisfaction. Men and women 
worked in the same place, had the same schedule, aiui received 
the same salary. They performed their productive work not for
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survival but as part of their involvement in the 
rehabilitation program at the hospital. Also, since their 
basic necessities of clothing, education, housing, foW, and 
health care %mre covered the Cuban socialist government 
they did not have to spend money in these areas. This could be 
the reason why in the quantitative method men and wmen showed 
indifference to their economic satisfaction. It could also be 
that the concept of indifference is an inappropriate way of 
labelling the midpoint of the satisfaction scale.

With the exception of one woman, everybody else had 
previous productive work. These women performed their 
productive work in areas related to their previous experience 
in the workplace whereas men did not. Ihis could be one of the 
reasons that the %Hxaen expressed satisfaction with their 
productive work and would not change it if they had the 
opportunity to do so, whereas the i^n were not satisfied and 
wanted to go back to the kind of job they had before.

Religion was another area where the qualitative method 
obtain^ additional information. Women gave volunteer time to 
the church and went to religious e^wits. Church was a place 
ïAere they cmild socialize, while being involved in a 
religious activity gave them the sense of belonging. The 
qualitative method helped ^  to realize that the "Santerla" 
religion was not socially accepted.
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Women had the burden of the reproductive work. The men 

ajui most of the wm^n believed that reproductive work was 
Mien's role. Women had to get up early in the morning because 
they needed to get breakfast for everyone. Women took care of 
the family's health care needs as well as their own whereas 
the men had somebody (a woman) looking after their health.

Also the qualitative method uncovered the social context 
of the participants' lives, e.g. not being worried about a 
place to live or fo«i to eat. In spite of having all the basic 
needs covered I could see how stressful it was for them to get 
to work or prepare food (e.g. transportation- they could walk 
for hours because the bus was unavailable; food préparâtion- 
they needed to cook with chartxsal on the patio because the 
stove was broken).

ikWitional information was obtained about the 
participants' health. Iten and women participants talked about 
specific examples of how taking medication affect«3 their 
productive work performance, their social relations, their 
sexual life, their tin» for entertainment, and their daily 
activities.

The use of the qualitative method obtain^ information 
about how the hospital was so irqportant for the men and the 
women participants. The hospital represents the equivalent of
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a second heme. It gave them supplies and It represented a 
secure place for protection, love, and advice. This 
instituti<m was indispensable for them, not only in terms of 
a place where their h^lth was taken care of but also as a 
place were they were included in productive and social 
activities. For both the men and the women participants Dr. 
ordaz was the father figure and the hospital was a secure 
environment while it allowed them to be. exposed as mudi as 
possible to the outside envirom^nt.

overall, analysis of the quantitative data implies very 
little overall difference between wo^n and men while the more 
Gpialitative data indicate starkly different patterns of 
activity and perception. The qualitative analysis also 
provides a more complete picture of quality of life of 
schizophrenics in Cuba and of the complex set of 
interrelationships between individuals, their illness, and the 
society.
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OÏAPTER VI 
Conclusion

The purpose of this thesis was to evaluate the 
effectiveness of qualitative and quantitatif methods in 
collecting and analyzing data about the quality of life of men 
and women with schizophrenia in Cuba.

The Quality of Life scale by Lehman treats men aiui women 
as one group. I demonstrated that it is not enough to have 
both men and women as subjects in research because neutral 
questions addressed to men and women bide the gender specific 
issues such as vtmen*3 reproductive work. By comparison, 
through the use of the semi-structured interview guide 
(cpislitative instrusænt} I showed that the inclusion of 
gender-specific questions helps to identify the different 
realities that men aiui women face. Suc^ssfully I was able to 
ctmpare and contrast these two methods and to demonstrate that 
the use of the Quality of Life scale (quantitative instrument) 
oWcures gender issues.

The norms of quantitative analysis in the area of 
research are very dominant. I learned that although Content 
Analysis is a method of handling qualitative dUita, at the end 
it produces quantitative results. I found that intent 
Analysis is based on positivistic assumptions where the
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r«s«archar collect# data to ansvar him/her quemtions, and test 
hypotheses ^ich he/she defines from the beginning using a 
specific theory. % e  Kirby and McKenna approach is based upon 
the constant comparative method and linking of bibbits to 
understand the specific and overall properties, patterns, and 
relationships between data and between grmiim of data. 
However, I fourni that categories ware out of context oAen they 
were pulled out of the individual data and collated as a 
group.

The giumtitative approach looked at the respondents as 
subjects used by the researcher for studying their quality of 
life from the perspective of the researcher whereas the 
(qualitative approach looked at the respondents as individuals 
who provided the reseeurcher with information relevant to the 
(quality of life from the partici|»nts' frames of reference.

Insights Into The Process

1. In the collection of data pro<mss I paid too much attention 
to protecting the identity of the participants, awl as a 
result I l^t my focus and was not able to ensure that I had 
an e^n number of men aiul vtman participants for the study. 
While I agree it is iî portant to protect the identity of the 
participants, I would recommend the development of ĉ iwisr- 
sp^ific codes to identify participants. This could avoid the
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mistake being repeated. In addition it would be better to use 
Arabic numbers Instead of Roman ones to avoid confusion 
between letters and nmsbers which are similar.

2. In retros|sct it would have been helpful to have spcmt more 
time at the site during data collection for the following t%fo 
reasons: first, to follow the suggestion of Glaser and Straus 
that the size of the sample should not be predetermined but 
rather should depend on the accomplishment of theoretic 
saturation; and secondly, to review everything needed for the 
study. In the case of the latter, I could have noticed the 
mistake I made with the recording of the identity code if I 
had started the analysis of the data at the site, and before
I completed the sample data collection.

3. Also, it would be helpful to have several interviews with 
participants to go over points that were confusing to the
researcher. For example, it was mat clear to me during the
interview that mast» participants defined their monthly income, 
taking into «ansideration their disability pension while 
others did not. If I had the opportunity of another interview 
with tiw participants I could add specific question to know 
who gets a disability ^tnsion or who does not.

4. Ihe use of a tape recorder to record field notes wui very 
isqportant in the qualitative analysis of the data. It
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represented detailed notes of events and my reflections when 
I was at the site. Later in the analysis stage I used it to 
refresh my "memory" which after weeks and months of the 
observations, needed help to recall.

5. The semi-structured interview guide facilitated continuous 
interaction with the participants by not restricting the flow 
of ideas but ratoer encouraging them to tell their views about 
the different aspects of their lives. The qualitative method 
of data collection permitted the participants to speak for 
themselves and to give more accurate demographic information. 
It allowed an understanding of their quality of life from the 
participantŝ  point of view. In contrast, the quantitative 
method limited the participants in their choice of an answer 
to the response options listed. For example, the option listed 
in the demographic information section on marital status 
failed to consider a homosexual relationship or a common law 
relationship. In their quality of life information the failure 
of the researcher to include reproductive work is a glaring 
example of how >_ key piece of information which has a major 
impact on the individual's quality of life may be overlooked.

By comparison, the quantitative method offers measurement 
of "objective" information describing how the subjects 
responded to sp^ific variables and reduced the subjects to 
mechanistic-like figures that are only a sum of their parts.
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By using the qualitative methwi in this study, I was able to 
provide an understanding of the way the women and the men 
suffering with schizophrenia in Cuba face different realities 
from the participants' frames of reference.

6. Ihe inclusion of specific questions addressing the 
participation of women in the process of development from the 
perspective of the division of labour by gender showed that 
women carry the heaviest inirdens in reproductive work. 
Focusing on questions of men and women's work outside of the 
house, I was able to find out their actual experiences in 
productive work. Also by including gender questions in the 
household, I was able to show how it represents the primary 
site for the stznicturing of gender relations.

Recommendat ions

For the purpose of facilitating effective data collection 
I suggest that future resear** of this topic take into account 
the following:
1) to develtq) gender-specific codes to identify the
participants,
2} to allow more time to be spent at the site to achieve 
theoretic saturation ai^/or to have everything needW for 
research completion,
3) to have more than one interview with participants to allow
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the researcher to clarify points confusing to the researcher, 
and
4) to use a tape recorder to record field notes which then 
allows the researcher to recapture the exact words of the 
participants.

Implications

"^e addition of gender differences into the quality of 
life research would change the trend in the scientific 
community by recognizing that men and women face different 
realities. Researchers of quality of life should address these 
gender differences. It will irq>rove the participants' quality 
of life by carrying out assessments of men and women's needs 
that take into account these differences.



96
APPENDIX A 

Desĉ rapîiic Section of the Questionnaire
*International Study to Measure The Quality of Life of People 
with Schizophrenia Living in Four Countries: Canada, Cuba,
Mexico, and The D.S.A.*

Schedule Title: Consumer Interview Cuba
Consumer/Client I.D. t____________

1.GENDER
l=Male
2=»Female

2. AGE a. Date of Birth ( day/month / yezur ) _/_/„/ Age:_
3. Ethnic Group a.What is the ethnic or national group 

that you identify with?
l»Afroamerlean 
2=Mestizo 
3«Native 
4=Creole

4. EDUCATION a.What is the highest grade you completed in 
school?

1= 1-12 { )
2- > 12 < )

5. MARITAL STATUS a.What is your marital status?
1-Married 
2=Widotmd 
3=Divorced 
4-Separated 
5»Never Married 
9«Refused to Answer

6. RELATIONS a. With how you relate to?
l*Ixamediate family 
2*Extended family 
3"All O f  the above 
4"Alone 
Smother
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7, LIVING ARRANGEMENTS a.What is your primary living arrangement?l»lives alone 2"lives with parents3=lives with immediate family (uncles, grandparents, etc.)4“lives with spouse

8. RELIGION a. what is your religion now?l=Catholic2"Santerla
3=Protestant4=none

9. VOCATIONAL/EMPLOYMENT a.Are you currently employed?:l«yes
2=no

b. If YES, how many MONTHS employed of the last 6?  c. Do you have a voluntary job?l=yes2=no
10. INCOME a. What is your monthly income? __
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APPEHDIX B

Quality of Life Section of the Questionnaire
Patient No. __
Scale: Quality of Life fQOL)
Instructions: Read out loud and give patient a 3 x 5 card

listing the response options.
"I am going to ask you 30 questions about how 
you perceive your quality of life. There are 
no correct or incorrect answers. As such, 
please answer as best you can."

Response Options
VU £3 very unsatisfiedu s unsatisfiedsu « somewhat unsatisfied
IND m indifferent
SS somewhat satisfieds satisfiedvs = very satisfied

VU U SU IND SS S VS

A. SATISFACTION WITH SOCIAL RELATIONS
1. How do you feel about ...

a. activities you carry out
with other people? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

b. p^>ple you live vith?l 2 3 4 5 6 7
c. how you relate to other

people? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7
d. your ability to get to 

know people with whom you
genuinely feel good? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

e. the number of friends in
your life? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

f. the amount of affection
in your life? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

g. your sexual life? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7
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RESPONSE OPTIONS

B. SATISFACTION Mira LEISURE ACTIVITIES
VU Ü SU IND SS S VS

2. How do you feel about ...
a. the way you use your free time?

1 2 3 4 5 6 7
b. having time to do the things

you like to do? 1 2  3 4 5 6 ?

c. your capacity to enjoy pleasant and
nice things? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

d. how you enjoy activities1 2 3 4 5 6 7
6. the time for resting in your

life? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
f. the pleasure radio or

television gives you?l 2 3 4 5 6 7

C. ECONOMIC SATISFACTION
3. How do you f^l al^ut

a. the amount of money you
have? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

b. what you have to pay for 
basic needs such as food, 
clothing ami housing?1 2 3 4 5 6 7

c. your economic situation?
1 2 3 4 5 6 7

d. the entertainment money
you have? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
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RESPONSE OPTIONS
VU U SU IND SS S VS

D. SATISFACTION WITH HEALTH
4. How do you feel alsout ...

a. your health in general? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7
b. the medical attention 

available to you if you
should need it? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

c. the frequency with which you
see your doctor? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

d. the ease with which you can 
speak with your
therapist/doctor? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

e. your physical condition? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7
f. your emotional stability? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

E. SATISFACTION WITH HOUSING
5. How do you feel about ...

a. your housing situation? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7
b. idiat you eat? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
c. the rules that exist in

your home? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
d. the privacy y mi have in

your home? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
e. the freedom you have in

your home? 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
f. the possibility of remaining 

in the home you are in nmr
for a long time? 1 2  3 4 5 5 7
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F. SATISFACTION WITH LIFE IN GENERAL 

6. How do you feel about ...
a. your life in general? 1 2  3 4 5 6 7

comments;
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APPENDIX C

ENGLISH TRANSLATION OF 
SS!I-STRUCTURE) INTStVIEW GUIDE 

ADMINISTERS) IN SPANISH
Where did your parents come from?
In what country did you mainly grow up?

II. Education
1.Tell ^  how was the time you spent at school?
2.When were you at school d/a/y?
3.Did you have friends there?
4.How were the teachers?
5.Was there anything that you wanted to do and you were not 
allowed to do?
6.Tell me aJĉ ut a good time at school.
7.Tell me if you had a hard time in school.
8.Have you ever taken any other classes, training, crafts? 

When where For how long?
9.Do you want any more education?Why?

III. Religion
You told me that you practice ... religion
1.Tell me what your religion means to you.
2.What is your parents' religion
3.When was the last time you went to church?
4.How often do you go?
5.What do you do there?
6.Who goes with you?

IV. Household
l.Have you ever lived with sometxxiy you care about?
2 Have you ever been married?
3.Have you ever &%en engaged?
4.Have you ever had a boy/girl friend?
5.Are you satisfied with your present relationship?
6.What kind of relationship would you like to have?
1.Where do you live?
1.Tell me who lives in your household ?
2.What do they do?
3.How old are they?
4.Tell me about your relationship with the people you live 
with.
5.What kind of disagreements are common at your house?
6.How do you resolve them?

V. Productive work
l.Have ^ u  ever %rorked outside your home?
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2.Tell me about your work.
3.How many hours do you work a day?
4.How many days a week?
5.Where do you work?
6.What do you do?
7.Do you get a salary?
S.îhJ you have control over your own money?
9.Are you happy with what you make?
10.What is your responsibility?
11.How long have you been working there?
12.How long do you plan to work there?
13.What is your main motivation for working?
14.How do you get along with your coworkers?
15.Do you have any close friends there?
16.How do you get along with the manager?
17.Do you do any kind of activity with your coworkers 
outside your wcrk place?
18.Tell me about the happiest day you have ever had at your 
job?
19.Tell me the hardest day at you have ever had at your job?
20.What do you like best about your job?
21.1s there any kind of job you would rather do if you have 
the chance?
22.How do your family feel about you working?

VI, Reproductive work
1.Tell me about your normal day.
2.What do you do as soon you get up from bed?
3.Who prepares your meals?
4.food preparation

shopping
cooking
serving and cleaning afterwards

5.laundry

6.ironing

how? 
where? 
how often? 
how long?
how? 
where? 
how often? 
how long?

7.Health care family responsibility
8.Who stays at home to look after the sick?
9.What would it mean for your family if you were not able to 
do...
10.How would it impact on your family?
11.Tell me what do you do when you are not working outside 
or inside your household?
12.How often do you do...?
13.What do do ... with?
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APPENDIX D 

EXPLANATION OF FILES TO ORGANIZE DATA

Identity file

The first file contains a list of research participants, 
with their names and their coded identities. I had already 
done this when I was using Content Analysis. The original file 
was placed on computer and a copy was kept in a back-up 
document file. The code in Roman numerals indicates the order 
in which I did the interviews and the initials of the 
participants.

Tape file

The tape file contains the number of the audio tapes I made 
in Cuba during the interviews with the participants and the 
list of names of the participants taped on it. It looked like 
this:

Tape number Coded names
fOOlA IVHM, IILFLL
fooiB iiiRF, ivm
#002A VMRC, VILCF
f002B VIIAHP, VIIIEDP
#G03A IXKM, XHNQ
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Doouaiaat fil#

This file contains the original questionnaire and guide, in 
English amd Spanish, original field notes, and original 
transcripts.

Content fil#

This file contains a copy of the original data and it is 
located in the computer under the name "Content,"

Proeoss fil#

It contains a record of each step I took in the research 
process and reflections I had in the process. The information 
is ordered chronologically.
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APPENDIX E 

DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION AND 
QUALITY OF LIFE RESULTS WITH QUALITATIVE DATA 

Coot«nt Aamly#i#

In Content Analysis the approach is to compare the data 
using themes as units of analysis and then link them with the 
category system. This involved discovering the common and 
uncommon themes across the participants' responses. In this 
approach I counted the frequency with which certain themes 
were supported by the data, leaving out the themes that were 
not repeated. In Content analysis the higher percentages or 
proportions reflect higher concern with a specific category of 
themes.

I identified five categories in the participants' 
interviews: education, religion, their families, their work 
(both productive and reprcKiuctive), and the hospital. Only the 
first three and a half catego ies will be presented, since I 
stopped using Content Analysis since I was not satisfied with 
this methodology. (See chapter III for more explanation).

Education

In response to the question regarding the time they spent 
at school everybody stated that they have very good memories
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Of their school years, and goM relationships with their 
teachers, and classmates. Most of the men and women {90 per 
cent) enjoyed the social activities they shared with their 
classmates and school personnel. One women described how 
enjoyable the occasion had been when parents, students, and 
teachers celebrated together the end of the school year, 
having a party with music and food. Another woman said 
“Mainly at the end of the school year our teachers, parents, 
and ourselves got together in the gymnasium to celebrate. The 
teachers talked with our parents and told them how well or 
badly we did in that year. He had cake, drinks, music, and 
certificates were given to the best students. This really 
motivated me to continue in the school."

EverybWy <100 per cent of the participants) mentioned that 
they had difficulties with mathematics and that the teachers 
tried to do their best, explaining the material over and over. 
For example, two women mentioned having problems in class with 
an exercise involving mathematics and teachers spending time 
to explain it and one man said "I did not understand anything 
about numbers."

One man and one woman said that they were not interested in 
science subjects but more with arts, specifically with music 
and painting. Tl* man said "At school I enjoy«3 drawing, 
painting and literature, I was very good in literature." The
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woman said "I was responsible for the cultural activities in 
high school, I was very active as participant and organizer. 
I played the piano and the accordion, and I took part in 
plays."

One man and one %roman, said they were very quiet, almost 
withdrawn from the class. They said that even the teachers did 
not know if they were in the classrwm. The man said "My life 
at school was very normal-well a bit abnormal, because the 
teacher never knew if I were at class or not. I always sat 
dovn in the last row of the classroom."

In terms of friendship at school most of them had 
difficulties in making meaningful friends, with the exception 
of one women who has continued seeing some of her old 
classmates in her neighbourhood. One of the men remembers he 
felt very proud lAen his girl friend at the ti^ was chosen as 
Queen in the Carnival.

In response to the question regarding recalling problems 
they had at school in their school years, with the exception 
of 01»  man aixS one woman the rest do not remember having any 
difficulties. The woman had problems because she lik^ to 
play all the time and she enjoy^ being with boys. "In junior 
high I bad a friend who w m  in another class and I wanted to 
jpend more time with him, so I visited him skipping wy own
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class until my mother found out and got very angry at me." The 
man had frequent fights with his classmates, resulting in 
bruises, tom clothes, and exchange of words.

One of the women who started university was studying 
Commerce and the other one was studying Economics. Both 
mentioned leaving their studies because they were in a lot of 
stress, (e.g."at the end of the course I was very nervous and 
the exams were very heavy; I decided not to continue because 
I was becoming crazy"). The woman vho abandoned elementary 
sch^l at grade four explained that she could not continue 
studying because "we were too many children, we were very 
poor, and at nine years old I had to start working, cleaning 
floors."

Both men who had technical degrees did them after finishing 
junior hiç̂ , while the man who started hî i stdiool did not 
finish because be was not interested in school and "I wanted 
to do something in arts, I like music and poetry, plus I was 
not feeling good, I wrs very depressed." The man who did not 
finish elementary did not mention any reason for stopping.

One of the men and two of the women (at̂ ut 30 per cent of 
the participants) rep%t«il that they quit school because they 
got very nervous, were aiucious in class at the time of exams, 
and found it very difficult to follow the school's material.
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All of them would like to have more formal education. 

However, they are convinced they cannot study any more, 
because of the presence of their illness. They share the 
opinion that they have difficulties in concentrating, 
remembering things, tiring easily, and being sleepy because 
they need to take medication.

Religion

Three of the four men and four of the six women who 
mentioned having a religion ask for favours, follow the rules 
of the religion they belong to, go often to religious 
ceremonies, and pray. %e other two women j/lieve in God, 
pray, and ask for favours, but do not go to church, one man 
does not practice his religion "I believed in Gods but I do 
not go to church." The other man mentioned not belonging to 
any religious organization. The family of two men and two 
WCTien share the same religion practices and beliefs. Two women 
see the church as the place to be with friends "talk about our 
problems and give advice to each other" and "some times we go 
to social activities out of the church." My conclusion of this 
section is that wown are more involved in religious 
activities than men, they give time to the church, practice 
their religion, and in general feel that they belong to a 
group.
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Their families

The answers to marital status lead me to conclude that all 
women have been inwlved with somebody important in their 
lives and are, or were, rMfwnsible for their children. Of 
the six women one is currently married, two live with a 
partner, two are divorced, and one has never been married. As 
a consequence of these relationships five women had from 1 to 
4 children, one woman had a partner kit did not have any 
children. Two of these women at the present time do not share 
their household with their children, one of them because the 
son moved out of the house when he got marricKi (six months 
before the interview) and now lives with his wife; and the 
other one, because after her divorce she was admitted to the 
psychiatric hospital for treatment and they were given to the 
mother in law for custody.

Fifty per cent of the participants live in apartments and 
fifty par cent in houses. Two of the sen and one %roman 
mentioned that they have these places to live in because the 
(Cvbaa) "Revolution** gave them to their parents thirty years 
ago.

Two of the women's households are to be renovated because 
the space is to small for the number of people living under 
the same rtwaf. "My house is to small, it has only one room and
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ay father sleeps in the living room on a mattress on the 
floor."

None of the participants live by themselves. One man 
lives with his mother, one woman lives with her father. One 
man and two women live with a partner (who are also 
schizophrenics). Two men share their household with their 
parents, brothers, and sisters. One women lives with her 
daughters and son in law. One woman live with her sons and 
husband.

Everybody shares the opinion that having a psychiatric 
illness has created problems for a stable and satisfactory 
sexual relationship. One man says that he was living with a 
woman for four years until he was admitted to the hospital and 
now he needs to take medication which "makes me sleepy." One 
woman says she does not have time for a relationship, because 
she needs to take her medication and go to bed early, one man 
says he cai»x>t have a relationship with w<asen because he has 
a mental problem and quite often he has crises. "I would like 
somebody who understands I have a psychiatric illness. That 
could help me. I cannot hurt myself physically because I could 
have a relapse. 1 could go to the beach for one night or two, 
go from one party to another, but I .lê  to take sy 
medication, I need to sle^, I cannot do that."
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Two men stated that they have a good relationship with the 

members of the household. One man and one woman said they get 
along very well; although, he would like to have their own 
space. The man said "... very well but the best is to have 
your own, in one word independence."

Four women had difficulties in their household, due to a 
variety of reasons: sale qualitative, an uncooperative son-in- 
law, and mental illness by female family members. The woman 
who lived with her parents moved out of her husband's house, 
about six months prior to the interview. She explained that 
"we always had difficulties because I have a mental illness." 
The WMaan who liv&s only with her father has frequent 
arguments with him, and when he drinks he abuses her: "he 
drinks a lot and does things that he should not do (hits me). 
He does not think, he yells at me and says things..." The 
womin who shares the household with her two sons aM the 
husband said that "we split four years ago but we live in the 
sasæ house; he drinks and there are constant arguments with 
everybody in the house and in the neighbourhood." The last 
wtman gets along with her daughters but the problem is the 
son-in-law, "...my stm in law does not share the women's %rork; 
he says that women are the ones to have this. He is not a very 
domestic person, because he is in the military... sometimes he 
helps taut when be wants, not when he is asked." Host of these 
women avoided having contact with the sale in conflict, one
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said "I have not seen my father for 8 days, ... I called him 
to let him know were I am." Another one said "every time I
fought with the father of my daughter I need to pick up my
things and come back to my mothers house."

The man and the two women whose partner are also
schisophrenics did not have any problem with their 
relationship. The woman said "I interpret that we are making 
a life together, trying to live under a special situation. For 
the others we are patients, %diereas we see ourselves as two 
people with problems and we treat each other with respect and 
consideration."

In summary, none of the participants lived by her/himself. 
There are gender differences of satisfaction with social 
relationship in the household, all {100 %} of the men reported 
being satisfied while 66 t of the women were not due to 
problems with males in the household. It is interesting to 
notice tiiat two (33 %) of the wosu»n reported satisfaction 
sharing their household with buskmds/partners %dio were also 
schizophrenics.

Their Productive Work

One men and three women worked in the Music Department. 
There is no difference in the activities performed by men or
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women since both played an Instrument and sing. The man said: 
«I work as guitar player and singer", while one of the woman 
said: "I work here; in the hospital I accompany with the piano 
and also sing." Both women received 75 pesos as salary plus 75 
pesos for a disability pension. The third woman and the man 
received the same salary but did not mention having a 
disability pension. All of them have the same schedule for 
work (Tuesdays and Fridays), from 8 am to 2:00 pa, and when 
they need to perform for visitors in the hospital or theatre. 
In a working day all the participants eat lunch with the 
personnel of the hospital.

Three men worked in Human Itesources as messengers. Their 
responsibility was to take documents to different areas of the 
hospital- delivering the mail to patients, taking mail to the 
mail office, and delivering and taking messages. All of them 
went to work from MoMay to Friday. They mentioned that their 
working hours are very flexible and although theoretically 
their schedule is from 8 am to 2 i»b, they could perform their 
work in 2 or 3 hours: "I am going to be honest with you. I 
could do my job in a couple of hours; sometimes I do not have 
anything to do, so I tell the secretary that I am going to the 
ward to pick up my medicine and visit some of the patients; by 
then it is time for lunch so I go to eat. After lunch I check 
if something needs to be done and I go back home around 2 pm." 
All of them received a salary from toe hospital and a
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disability pension, earning an average of 150 Cuban pesos a 
month, and also eat the main nmal of the day at the hospital 
with co-workers.

Three woman worked eight hours from Monday to Friday, and 
two of them received disability pension of 75 pesos and salary 
of 75 pesos whereas the third one did not get any. One worked 
as secretary in the Personnel Office, the second one in the 
Cleaning department, and the third one in the Pentathlon team 
of the hospital.

Of the ten participants, all of the men and five women had 
previous employment experience. They used to work full time, 
seven days a week, and got a salary for their work. One woman 
worked for several years in the hospital in the cleaning 
department before she was diagnosed with schizophrenia. She 
stills works there. One man worked in the hospital in a 
different area than he is in at the present time. However, he 
was diagnosml with schizo^irenla and he was moved frtna the 
previous workii^ area; "I had a crisis and I was readmitted to 
the hospital for six months, after that I was assigned to this 
job. " One women did not have any work experience i^fore she 
was diagnosed with schizophrenia when she was studying.

In respowe to the question regarding how they feel about 
the salary they gat, two men and OTe %roi»n say they are
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thankful to have a job in the hospital despite being patients. 
Two men and three women said it is fair. The first man and the 
first woman share the opinion that it is fair because they get 
shoes, medicine, and foW; the second man and the second woman 
say it is fair, because the work they perform is easy, they do 
not have to do a lot, and they do not have any pressures; the 
third woman said it is fair because she works only part-time 
and has the afternoon free. One t >man said she was happy 
because "here they give me my cigars and they give me coffee, 
both things are very important for me." Also two men said they 
compensates the salary they get at the hospital by selling the 
cigars, rum, and toba^o that the hospital gives them.

The women's opinions about relationships with the people 
working at the hospital is shared by the men. The four men 
felt very comfortable with the co-workers: "I get along with 
them very wall, although I am a patient they treat n» as an 
equal." Three of them considered some of their co-workers as 
frieiwls. One co-worker goes to their houses, has good 
conversations, talks about their problems, and gives advice 
about things they could do to resolve them: "... here I have 
two or three friends. Despite the fact that they have their 
problems too, they have shown that they are goW people, so I 
can tell them some thirds about myself."

The women also said they have a very good relationship with
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the people they work with. However, they do not spend any time 
with them outside of the hospital: "I see them here in the 
hospital the eight hours we are together working here." Three 
of the women said they go from the hospital to their houses, 
where they have children to tend to and/or house chores to do: 
"I have responsibilities at home and I cannot go out ...I have 
to see my sons." Ihe other two women said they always go out 
with their husbands.

In summary, of the ten participants one woman did not get 
paid for her work. The workplace for men and women is within 
the hospital and there are not gender differences for salary 
received or working hours. Everybody is satisfied with their 
salary and there are no differences between men and women with 
their satisfaction in social relationship with their co- 
%rorkers. In a working day all the participants ate lunch with 
the personnel of the hospital. With the exception of one 
women, everybody else had previoi*s working experience.
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Results _of analysis, of the data using Kirbv and McKenna^a 
Approach to Grounded Theory

The purpose of eiujuiry in Kirby and McKenna's approach is to 
identify the properties existing in the participants' world 
and to gain a fuller understanding of what constituted their 
reality in their particular setting. The general analytical 
process involves examining the data until specific patterns 
are identified. This is done through constant comparison of 
data items with other data items until sections that seemed to 
help to describe something are identified and put together in 
a category file.

In the analysis of the interview using Grounded Theory, six 
categories emerged: family life, finances/material comfort, 
health, social life/use of spare time, spiritual life, and 
%Fork (paid and unpaid). However for purposes of comparing and 
contrasting aspects of this analysis, only the first three 
categories are presented.

EAMILX..LIEE

I heard a common voice among wtmen participants of a sense 
of power when the place they were living in was owned by them. 
A woman said: "I own my house; I share my house with my son- 
in-law. Sometimes we have difficulties but I do face up to



120
him. Because this is not his house he stops shouting and calms 
do%m." Another women said ”I do not pay rent, because my 
mother had a house and I exchanged it for two rooms, one for 
my brother and one for me, and since last March I am sharing 
it with my husband.**

Also those women who were not the owners of the household 
felt powerless because they did not have any option other than 
to accept the abuse by the male owner of the house, because 
they needed a p‘ ice to live. A women said "I live with my 
father, my mother is now dead, and my sister is married. He 
drinks a lot and he does things that he should not do." 
Another woman said **I live with my husband; he shares the 
house with me. I am not very happy to live with him, but my 
sons and I do not have any other option; there is no place to 
go.” Another woman expressed "every time I fight with the 
father of my daughter he tells me to go away. I need to pick 
up my things and come back to my mother̂ s house.”

All the men were satisfied with their family relations "My 
mother and I have a very good relationship. We do not have 
arguments, and the rules are very informal. She lets me be, 
and I do what I want," "I have a good relationship with 
everybody, and nobody tells me what to do."

The participants described their house in terms of little or
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big depending on the numt̂ r of people living under the same 
roof. One women said "I live with my daughter, my parents and 
my brother, and the house is very small. It has only one 
bedroom and my father sometimes needs to sleep on the floor on 
top of a blanket or mat." Another women said "I live with my 
two sons and my husband. I have a small house, with a 
bathroom, and two l̂ drooms. My husband has his own room in the 
house. " A man mentioned "I live in a big house with my mother. 
My brother was a physician. He died when he was 29 years old, 
then my stepfather died, and my sister got a house in front 
of the Technological Institute where she works, so my mother 
and I were left alone." Another man said, "I live in a big 
house. I live with my parents, four brothers, and one sister. 
But less than a year ago my sister-in-law and my niece were 
living with us. The house is big but, for so many people there 
was not enough space; we were feeling it small."

Some of the women participants mentioned that their 
households were in the process of renovation to accommodate 
the number of people living in them. For example, one said "in 
the living room there is a division made of cardboard, like a 
room, in which my daughter sleeps with her husband.* Another 
one explained, "At the present time we are building an 
extension in the house; we are going to have two bedrooms. * 
Another one reported "I have a room that has been remodelled 
as an apartment.*
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FINAHÇSg/MATSBIflL g

After analyzing the data, I identified the following four 
themes under the general heading of Finances/Material Comfort: 
appliances, clothing, food, and transportation.

Appliances;
Most of the men participants described the kind of 

appliances they had in their houses when they talk^ about 
material things they have in their household. When women 
mentioned ag^liances they focused on difficulties or 
facilities they encountered to make that appliances work in 
their daily life. A man said *we haw television, a radio, 
refrigerator, A woman said "The fridge is broken; it is
very difficult to get fluid and weights. We need to cook 
exactly what we are going to eat in order to avoid the food 
from getting spoiled."

Clothing:
Clothing was another area identified under the category of 

material comfort. Everybody, men and wozmn participants, 
mentioned that the government gave them clothes through the 
ration system and if they needed more the hospital would 
provide more; "the hospital gives me clothes, plus the ones we 
get from the ration," "when I need shoes the hospital gives 
them to me." ^  a result, tl%y did not have to spend money on
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clothing.

Food:
Hon and women participants described the ration system in 

Cuba and the difficulties they had lately to get products 
through this system.* However, the women generally expressed 
satisfaction with they lacked variety of food for consumption, 
although they said: "I am satisfied with the amount of food I 
have. There is not too much food variety but we are not 
hungry." The men were less satisfied. They were complaining 
about shortage of food emd were keeping an eye on the black 
market for products not available through the ration system. 
One man said: "Sometimes you do not get what you like and if 
I can find them somewhere else I buy them." Women said that if 
they cannot find a variety of food they just needed to create 
different dishes with what they could find.

Both men and women participants î ntioned that the hospital 
gave them the main meal of the day when they were working at 
the hospital,* "When I am working at the hospital I get the 
main seal of the day free."

* At the time of the interview Cuba was suffering great economic difficultly (known as the Special Period) due to the withdrawal of economic help from the former Soviet Union and the blockade imposed by the United States. Everything was scarce and 
everybody was suffering the consequences.
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Transportation î
All the participantsf men and women, mentioned that in Cuba 

it was very difficult to use public transportation, because 
there is a lack of gasoline and the buses took a lot of time 
to coBB.̂  A women said "I get up each morning very early, 
because I need to take the bus and lately with the "Special 
Period" there is shortage of transportation." Another women 
mentioned that Wcause she did not live close to the hospital 
%Aen she needKl to be at wrk early in the morning for an 
special event, she made sure that she did not have any 
difficulties by sleeping in the hospital. Another women said 
that she did not %rait for the bus. She walked several hours or 
asked for a ride to get to her A man said "Nowadays
transportation is difficult because of the "Special Period"; 
I live far from the hospital and most of the time I wait at 
the bus stop for hours." Another man said "It is very 
difficult to get the bus, but I manage to go anywhere I want."

HEALTH

Itost of the women pointed out how and when they started 
showing symptoms of schizophrenia, whereas the men <%)uld not. 
For example one of the woman explained "I was 29 years old. I 
was working and I discovered that my husband was having an 
affair. After that I abaMoned my husband's bouse, took my

^Transportation was hard hit during the Sgmcial Period
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kids with me, and rented an apartment. I was desperate and I 
admit I had a big problem. I had a very big disassociation in 
my life, after knowing that the man I loved so much cheated on 
me. I found myself without protection and without help. Ny 
husband and mother-in-law decided that i was sick and took me 
to Mental Health.”

Men and women participants mentioned that taking medication 
affects their area of socialization. Sosæ of the men and women 
participants mentioned that the medication made them feel 
sleepy, and they needed to take naps and go to bed early at 
night. They felt that because they need to take their 
medication, they were not able to stay out late in social 
gatherings, because they needed to follow a restricted rest 
time. One man said, ”I knœ# that I have a mental illness and 
I can not abuse myself physically. I can not go from one party 
to another one, because I have to go to sleep after I take my 
medication.” Another man said, "I can go to the beach for one 
or two nights, imt I can mst drink because I need to take my 
medicine. If not, I could have another relapse.”

One of the woman mentioned that because she suffers from 
schizophrenia she could not work (she did not recognize that 
her activity as the hôpital was work) and depended on her 
brother's and mother's help: "Because I am under psychiatric 
treatment, my mother needs to help me with my daughter. My
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brother needs to give me money just because I can not work.**

Some of the women mentioned that quite often they had 
difficulties in finishing something that they started; "I am 
sick of my nerves, I am always from one place to another, and 
I cannot stay still. I leave what 1 am doing but, I always go 
back and finish what I start.”

The men and women participants mentioned that at least for 
the last twelve months they had not been admitted in the 
psychiatric hospital. They were currently teing seen in the 
hospital outpatient department, they were taking medication, 
and they were enroled in a rehabilitation program.
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